

Retailers in the Era of Digital Darwinism

A study fundament for adaptation-performance relationship research with focus on Danish retailers

ALINA GRECU

M.Sc. Thesis in Economics and Business Administration

- International Marketing -

5th of June 2017

Executive summary

"It is not necessary to change. Survival is not mandatory." - W. Edwards Deming

Purpose: The purpose of this thesis is to look at the literature on Organizational adaptation in order to investigate how adaptation has been conceptualized by researchers and to examine the relationship between adaptation and performance of a sample of 185 retailers in Denmark.

Methodology: Adopting positivist philosophy and a descriptive correlational research design, , this thesis is using both primary and secondary data in order to capture the impact of retail in Denmark and whether there are certain adaptation types that drive to positive performance outcomes.

Findings: The association between adaptation strategies and performance cannot be generalized for all retailers and the thesis provides empirical insight into different types of retailers, but takes a closer look also at the implications of e-commerce on retailing industry in Denmark.

Limitations: The limitations of the thesis are presented also in a separate and more detailed chapter, but the main limitation is that the sample was a convenience sample and may not be therefore representative for the entire population of retailers. A deductive approach is used in this thesis, so besides testing hypotheses, information and recommendations for further studies on how to take into consideration the concept of fit as a mediator of the adaptation-performance relationship is provided.

Practical implications: The aim of the thesis was twofold, providing an analysis at the macroeconomic level in terms of the implications of e-commerce on retailing industry in the Northern Jutland region of Denmark, but also an analysis at the firm micro level by investigating how retailers responded the changes in their environment. The results of the data analysis and the theoretical considerations will be used in a future AAU research project about the retail industry in Northern Jutland region of Denmark.

Acknowledgements

This research project has been a great opportunity for me and I think I have succeeded in achieving my goals.

It was an interesting process and it needed continuous adjustments and changes. Therefore, I think my supervisor Jonas Strømfeldt Eduardsen deserves my appreciation for his persistent guidance and timely feedback. Also, I would like to thank Reimer Ivang and Keld Arenholt Christensen for giving me the chance to participate in this research project and I wish them luck in continuing what I started with this thesis. Last but not least, I would like to express my gratitude to all the teachers and administrative staff in the Business and Management Department.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1. Statement of the problem	2
A new technological revolution	3
The Era of "digital Darwinism" for the business environment	5
Retailing industry in the context of digitalization	6
Retailers are reacting differently to the changes in the industry	7
1.2. Purpose of the study	9
1.3. Research questions and structure of the study	11
1.4. Delimitations of the study	
1.5. Definitions of terms and abbreviations	

2. Theoretical background	14
2.1. Environment-Adaptation-Performance paradigm	15
2.2. Organizational Adaptation	15
2.3. The concept of change and adaptation in strategic management	19
2.4. The adaptation – performance relationship in strategic management	22
2.5. Adaptation in retail industry	24
2.5.1. Format and strategy: Pure play, click-and-bricks or just brick-and-mortar?	24
2.5.2. Identifying research gaps	26
2.5.3. Developmental, transitional and transformational retailer adaptation	29
2.5.6. Conceptual framework and research hypothesis	31

3. Methodology	
3.1. Research philosophy in organization studies	
3.1.1. Research paradigms	
3.1.2. The paradigmatic position of the research	
3.2. Research strategy and design	
3.2.1. Identification of variables	40

3.2.2. Sample selection	40
3.2.3. Method of measurement, validity and reliability	41
3.2.4. Data collection	42
3.2.5. Data analysis and interpretation	42

4. Data analysis and results43
4.1. The impact of e-commerce on retail industry in Denmark43
4.1.1. Danish economy and digitalization43
4.1.2. Consumers and consumption
4.1.3. Retail sales in Danish retail industry
4.1.4. Employment in the Danish retail industry
4.1.5. Bankruptcies in retail industry
4.1.6. Observational data on bankrupted retailers in Denmark
4.2. Descriptive analysis
4.2.1. Developmental adaptation
4.2.2. Transitional adaptation
4.2.3. Transformational adaptation
4.3. Correlational analysis of the adaptation-performance and strategy-performance relationship by NACE category
4.3.1. NACE category 471: Retail sale in non-specialized stores
4.3.2. NACE category 472: Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores56
4.3.3. NACE category 474: Retail sale of information and communication equipment in specialized stores
4.3.4. NACE category 475: Retail sale of other household equipment in specialized stores
4.3.5. NACE category 476: Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods in specialized stores 57
4.3.6. NACE category 477: Retail sale of other goods in specialized stores
4.3.7. NACE category 479: Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets

5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project abour retailing in Northern Denmark	
5.1. Data interpretation, hypotheses and recommendations	59
5.2. Internal and external fit	61
5.3. A basis for a future study of the environment-adaptation-performance in retailing	63
5.3.1 Theoretical considerations: environment, organizational configurations, competitive strategies and fit	63
5.3.2. Other recommendations	65
7. Conclusion	
List of Appendices	I
Appendix I – Macroeconomic figures about retail industry in Denmark	I
Appendix II – Figures about retailers in Northern Jutland	VI
Appendix III – About methodology and research methods	X
Appendix IV – About theoretical background and hypothesis	XI

1. Introduction

"It is not the strongest or the most intelligent who will survive but those who can best manage change." - Leon C. Megginson

1.1. Statement of the problem

A central point in management is how to cope with change (Chakravarthy, 1982) and a lot of studies focus on how firms can be responsive to changes in their environment, particularly when the environment is dynamic (Miller, 1982). Explaining how and why organizations change has been a highly discussed topic within management and organizational research, and although evolution and change are sometimes used interchangeably, generally evolution explains change as "a recurrent, cumulative, and probabilistic progression of variation, selection, and retention of organizational entities" (Van De Ven & Poole, 1995).

A world that changes poses both challenges and opportunities for an organism(Tebbich, Griffin, Peschl, & Sterelny, 2016), and the way organisms react to those changes can have an impact on how they perform, and consequently, on their evolution. Evolutionary theory deals with explaining how life on earth got to be the way it is now, and there are two main theorists that studied and fostered a debate in this area: Jean-Baptiste Lamarck (1744-1829) and Charles Darwin (1809-1882). They both argued that life had changed gradually over time and that living things change to be better suited and adapted to their environments. Lamarck's theory held that species suffered changes in response to changes in their environment. Later, Darwin's theory was grounded on natural selection and highlighted that the ones that fit the environment will survive, whereas the ones not so well adapted, die off.

The scholars following Lamarck's theory of evolution argue that there are characteristics that could be acquired through learning and imitation; on the other hand, scholars who adopt Darwinian evolution believe that these characteristics could be inherited through intergenerational processes (Van De Ven & Poole, 1995).

Although one cannot predict which organizations will survive or not, in a review of the evolutionary theory applications within organization and management, Van De Ven and Poole (1995) found that this theory was, entirely or partially, used to highlight changes in organizational populations, to explain strategy making within organizations, or to understand the social-psychological processes of organizing. Organizational scholars that applied Darwin's theory of organism evolution to the evolution of organizations seem to agree that organizations have to adapt to changes in their environment if they want to survive.

2

Humans have evolved from primitive hunters to civilized inhabitants, in a continuously changing environment that nowadays is exploding of scientific and technological knowledge. It has been argued that globalization, the introduction and development of digital technologies has changed and continues to change business organizations and networks. Therefore, organizations must understand how digitalization impacts their environment in order to adapt, align their strategies and ultimately survive.

A new technological revolution

Technological revolutions are defined as the clusters of interrelated technology systems that transform eventually the economy, the productivity levels and open new innovation trajectories (Perez, 2010). Schumpeter fostered a debate on how technical change and entrepreneurship can be the root of economic growth, by focusing on the role of innovation in economic growth and on the cyclically of the system (Schumpeter, 1911).

Under the neo-Schumpeterian view, innovation illustrated through the introduction of technical change is connected with other innovations in a revolution, *which seen as enabling and changing technology, the economy and the socio-institutional context.* Each revolution is characterized by a number of new and interrelated products and technologies, which enable also the creation of new industries. The research within the area of techno-economic paradigms seems to agree that a revolution has two main features: interconnected and interdependent systems within technology and markets, and the capacity of profoundly transforming the rest of the economy (Perez, 2010).

Technological revolutions have the capacity to profoundly transform and alter every part of the world and the development of technologies transforms work and consumption patterns, but also way businesses are done and organized (Perez, 2009, 2010). Throughout history, the arrival of revolutionary technologies such as the railroad, the automobile, and the telephone, has influenced work and employment, but mostly have changed the way companies organize their business. The advent of the internet in 1971 has caused a lot of changes in all spheres of life including business activities. Before the internet, earlier technological changes also led to changes that reshaped the global economic power. For instance, in the 3rd technological revolution, General Electric became a superpower by distributing power for Industrial use and taking advantage of the other opportunities available in the electricity era through the leadership of Welch (Abetti, 2006). The advances in information and communication technology (ICT)

drove and are driving changes in the economy, which consequently requests for new business models to be developed and implemented. Corrado and Hulten (2010) argue that the innovation that has shaped recent economic growth was definitely not an independent event or just a result of investments in R&D and ICT, but more "*a process of investments in technological expertise, product design, market development, and organizational capability*".

What the internet has brought to businesses is unprecedented, as more and more companies face intense competition from new entrants who are using the internet to erode incumbent competitiveness. One of the revolutionary powers of the current internet age is digitalization, and as a technological revolution, digitalization has created new business winners and losers in the market place. Access to information from the internet has made customers more demanding and powerful, provoking a shift in the balance of power from businesses to consumers. For instance, the market leader in book publishing and distribution- Barnes and Noble- is fiercely combating with Amazon.com because it was slow at taking advantage of the potentials of the internet, and this is just an example that well established companies can lose their market positions across a range of industries because of radical technologies and innovations enabled by technology.

There could be no doubt that Internet and digitalization gave birth to a new era of technological revolution. Compared with the time period before 1971, when Intel introduced their microprocessor, the 5th technological revolution also known as the Age of Information and Telecommunication several innovations appeared in terms of technologies, industries and infrastructures. Among these innovations, the biggest change came in the form of new technologies and new or redefined industries such as computers, software, microelectronics, telecommunications, computer-aided biotechnology and innovative materials. In addition to that, it has been claimed that the 5th technological revolution has the potential to not only change the business environment but to completely disrupt and radically change the way businesses are done. For instance, this revolution brought economies of scope and specialization combined with economies of scale. It also created instant global communication, made possible the interaction between global and local and transformed knowledge into capital (Perez, 2010).

The Era of "digital Darwinism" for the business environment

A world where the Internet and digitalization would not exist anymore is almost impossible to imagine. A situation where the Internet would disappear from Earth would have a tremendous impact on the economy, companies and people. Some businesses would totally be disrupted (i.e. financial institutions), and millions of jobs in sectors dependent on technologies associated with information and Internet would disappear, which of course would change people's life.

Darwin in its work on evolutionary theory highlights that it is not necessarily the strongest or most intelligent species that survives, but rather those that come to respond and adapt to changes in their environment. Today, we live in an era of the so-called "digital Darwinism", a time where society and technology are evolving faster than firms' ability to adapt to the changes in the environment. It is important to mention that it took 30 years for electricity to reach 10% adoption within the third technological revolution, but in less than five years tablet devices using the internet have achieved 10% rate, causing a wake of business innovations as businesses explore and engage new technologies in their activities (DeGusta, 2012).

It has been argued that businesses who are able to make use of the opportunities offered by the revolution will become winners while incumbents who refuse to innovate will become losers because technological revolutions change the dynamics of competition. Since the onset of the digital age, many brick and mortar businesses have lost market share significantly to pure digital players because they were slow in using digital tools and technologies. Thus, it seems that those missing the window of opportunity are risking becoming casualties of digital Darwinism.

As in any technological revolution, we are again talking about a fight for survival (Kreutzer & Land, 2013). Nowadays, the digital environment changes at an accelerating rate, so businesses and entire countries are struggling to understand the latest technological developments and to exploit them. Inability of being aware and exploiting these developments is one of the main factors that led to the demise of businesses like Blockbuster, Polaroid or Borders. Blockbuster was a provider of home movie and video game rental services, who failed to adapt and innovate in changing times by losing customers to its online competitors — namely Netflix. Borders Group was an international book and music retailer based in the US, who mishandled its big-box strategy and did not pay attention to the product digitalization (i.e. e-books). Polaroid Failed to

adapt to changing technology trends and it was unable to make the transition from instant photography to digital photography.

Businesses are "becoming digital" through simple activities such as creating a website, but also through more complex activities (e.g. adding mobile apps, online selling, customer service chats online, Facebook Ads, etc.). As Turban et al. (book 2008) suggests, from a more general and value-added point of view, there are three main impacts of the online marketplaces on organizations: improving direct marketing, transforming organizations and redefining organizations. The first suggests that by using online platforms, companies can improve marketing through a change from mass segmented marketing to a more one-to-one and customized marketing; that can provide companies with competitive advantage over the companies that use traditional marketing techniques (e.g. direct-sales methods), which consequently may lead to the replacement of certain marketing channels. The second impact takes a more pessimistic view that progress in e-commerce will bring a Darwinian struggle for traditional organizations which will be forced to learn and adapt to new technologies; that may require changes in the organizational structures, approaches and processes. Thirdly, a redefined organization could mean that e-marketplace could allow the integration of innovative ways of product development and customization; that may require redefining the organizations' missions, business models and each department's activities.

Retailing industry in the context of digitalization

In 1979, Michael Aldrich, working for Tesco at that time, piloted a system that enabled transaction processing between consumers and businesses. This was the first demonstrated concept of what came to be called and known as *e-commerce*, and in general terms, e-commerce can be defined as the electronic business that includes sales via Internet of physical or intangible goods (Timmers, 2000). Almost two decades later, two of the most dominant online players emerged in the retail industry: Amazon and E-bay. Since those early days, e-commerce has slowly but consistently taken a larger proportion of the customers once loyal to the brick-and-mortar stores.

In recent years, e-commerce has been growing steadily because of the changes that appeared in terms of shopping habits and game-changing retail technology. Increasingly, more and more customers of the physical stores are shifting to web shops because of product range, lower prices

or convenience (Neslin et al., 2006). The world of retailing industry is becoming increasingly competitive, forcing companies to take an innovative approach to attract consumers and encourage long-term loyalty. Department stores, for example, are increasing consumer footfalls by replacing more expensive brand-name products with less expensive private-label products (). Traditional retailers are therefore forced to turn to a multichannel method by establishing their own online stores, which is also called as online channel extension. As the main way of traditional retailers to compete with online retailers, online channel extension has grown tremendously, and it is expected to grow even further (Nelson & Leon, 2012).

Because of the digitalization and technology development, retailers experience a shift in purchasing behavior caused by the appearance of a more informed and demanding type of consumer. Compared with the era of mass production and mass consumption when consumers' needs were uniform, nowadays retailers need to redefine their roles and focus both on satisfying continuously changing needs of the consumers, but also creating both-way relationships. The adoption of the Internet from the individuals' side consequently determined the retailers to develop new strategies (e.g. omni-channel or multi-channel approach) and adapt their business models (Geyskens et al., 2002).

Retailers are reacting differently to the changes in the industry

"It is a big, big force and it has already disrupted plenty of people and it will disrupt more [...] many companies have not figured the way to either participate in it, or to counter it." Warren Buffet

Warren Buffet was referring to how the Amazon-led e-commerce industry is disrupting the traditional retail business. Consequently, one of the top 3 richest people in the world dumped 90% of his shares in Walmart at the beginning of 2017, mainly because the company's shares decreased in the recent years as opposed to Amazon'sgrowth. On the other hand, recently the e-commerce titan Amazon.com decided to open brick-and-mortar locations. Integrating the offline channel into the online channel is not that common strategy in retailing, because for so long, we have witnessed how traditional brick-and-mortar retailers try to take a piece of the online retails whose pioneer is Amazon. Now, it appears that the online shopping pioneer tries to march into

an arena where companies like Walmart or Kroger have expertise in. This is the evidence that retailers perceive differently the opportunities in the environment and that there might be certain conditions under which specific type of companies react in a certain way.

Strategic management is generally seen as the area of research preoccupied with studying the environment and the decision-makers or firms who "discover, evaluate, and exploit the opportunities in the environment"(Tan & Tan, 2005). In a dynamic and complex environment - such as retail industry nowadays - the solutions for business problems can be difficult and risky; that can boost performance or it can take companies to bankruptcy. Planning and guidance is desirable and unavoidable, but companies are also forced to rely on tested knowledge (Grandori, 2013). The capacity to respond to the opportunities and challenges in the environment is commonly referred to as *strategic agility* which is a concept strongly related to knowledge management theory. The strategic agility of a company refers to the capability of innovating and competing in a marketplace by seizing the changes and efficiently evaluating strategies in a manner that can give competitive advantage (Chaffey, 2009).

Porter (1991) explains that over time, managers can create and sustain competitive advantage by the continuously innovating and upgrading the firm resources. That could mean that no matter the impact of the environment, management will always have some influence on strategy. Moreover, (Bamberger, 1983) states that business strategies are products of managers' visions which in turn originate from their personalities.

Firms create and are created by opportunities. Similarly, firms do not exist separately from their institutional environment, and attempts to understand them outside of the environmental context, will also fail to capture their nature. Such a reciprocal and co-evolutionary perspective assumes that change is not an outcome of managerial adaptation or environmental selection alone but rather the joint outcome of environmental effects and "intentional strategic adaptation" (Lewin & Volberda, 1999)

Generally, it has been acknowledged that there are three main factors that influence the choice of strategy in a firm: *management, environmental variables,* and *the firm's internal resources*(Thompson & Strickland III, 1993).Because companies are different in how they perform and react in a certain environment, it might be possible that they perceive differently the

threats and the opportunities in a certain environment. The way they perceive and understand these opportunities/ threats influences their strategic decisions, the way they respond to the environment variables and the way they manage their internal resources. Therefore, studying the management, the environmental variables and the internal resources should bring insight into how traditional retailers should react and adapt to the changes in their environment.

There is an agreement on the fact that digitalization of products/services (Pérez-Esteve and Schuknecht, 1999), processes (Huizingh, 2002) and even business relationships (Mata et al., 1995) require changes in firms' business models (Keen & Williams, 2013). When discussing about e-commerce, Chaffey (2009, p. 88) distinguished between three main types of organizations that appeared because of digitalization and the online environment: "bricks-and-mortar", "clicks-and-mortar" and "clicks-only" or "pure play". Bricks-and-mortar are the traditional organizations with limited online presence, clicks-and-mortar are the businesses which combine online and offline presence, and the clicks-only are represented by the organizations choosing to have mainly an online presence.

1.2. Purpose of the study

As a conclusion, there is evidence that specific strategic typologies influence positively or negatively performance outcomes within the retail industry (e.g. (Kim, Dae-il, & Stimpert, 2004)(Lewis & Thomas, 1990)), but there are still a relatively small number of studies that:

- investigate the strategic choice-performance relationship from an empirical point of view (Megicks, 2007),
- explore the performance implications of fit and misfit for strategic combinations of business strategy, retail format and multi-channel setup (Johansson & Kask, 2016),
- investigate whether a new form of retail institution (i.e. e-tailer) is a source of competitive advantage, and what are the strategic choices for traditional retailers as emerging online retailers case to sustain their competitive advantages (Anitsal & Anitsal, 2011), or testing the performance outcomes generated by the strategic choices in the retail context that is changing due to the advent of e-commerce and e-tailers (Moore, 2005b)
- focus also on the consequences of change at the micro and macro level, instead of looking solely on how the choice typologies of organizational templates change, and which are the responses of organizations to them (Greenwood in Clegg (2006)).

This thesis aims at addressing this gap by taking a closer look and empirically investigating the adaptation strategy - performance relationship in retailing industry in the Northern Region of Denmark. The empirical part will take a closer look at the **macro-economic impact** of e-commerce within the retail industry and the changes produced by the advent of e-commerce, but also on the types of adaptation and types of strategies that positively or negatively influence certain performance indicators of small retailers in Northern Region of Denmark, thus at impact from the firm **micro-level**.

Because companies are different in how they perform and react in a certain environment, it might be possible that they perceive differently the threats and the opportunities in a certain environment. The way they perceive and understand these opportunities/ threats influences their strategic decisions, the way they respond to the environment variables and the way they manage their internal resources. Therefore, studying the management, the environmental variables and the internal resources should bring insight into how traditional retailers should react and adapt to the changes in their environment.

E-commerce has been chosen for this study because it is a technological innovation that may have a differential strategic impact on firms within an industry (Cash &Konsynski, 1985). Some firms may see adoption of Electronic Commerce as a potentially strategic advantage because it has the capability to improve customer service, reduce costs or enhance some other complementary resource (Clemons & Row, 1991). Some firms may see an advantage in being early implementers (first mover advantage) of Electronic Commerce (McFarlan, 1984; Porter & Miller, 1985; Oster, 1990). Other firms in the same industry may see Electronic Commerce as a strategic necessity because others have already adopted the technology. The laggard firm may be unable to forge a leading position from which to make Electronic Commerce a true competitive advantage and must adopt the technology to keep from falling behind (Clemons & Row, 1988; Benjamin, de Long & Morton, 1990).

During the digitalization process, the whole organization has to adapt in order to be able to cope with such changes. It seems that also managers are likely to play a major role in the level of adoption of digital technologies in organizations (Benner &Tripsas, 2012), therefore it is

important to understand the factors driving firm performance in the context of adaptation, but also the contingencies of the relationship between strategy and overall firm performance, both from theoretical and practical point of view.

1.3. Research questions and structure of the study

Research questions

How has digitalization changed the environment for traditional retailers and how retailers adapted to these changes?

- What are the implications of e-commerce on retailing?
- How retailers respond and adapt to these changes?

Structure of the study

1. Introduction and problem formulation

2. Theoretical background

3. Methodology

3. Literature review

4. Data analysis and results

4.1. Implications of e-commerce on retailing (Impact of e-commerce on different socio-economic factors and on firm performance) – secondary data

4.2. How should retailers respond and adapt to the changes? - primary data

5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations

6. Limitations of the study

7. Conclusion

1.4. Delimitations of the study

In this part it is important to state the boundaries of the study in terms of the proposed research questions, adopted theoretical perspective and used methods of investigation. Altogether, this thesis aims to investigate what is the impact of e-commerce on traditional retailers, what are their answers to this disruptive innovation (i.e. e-commerce) and how they should respond to this innovation. In addition, the thesis will be a cross-sectional study using observational data analysis methods as a way of investigating retailing strategies and responses to e-commerce. The delimitations of the thesis are explained below.

The first delimitation is that this thesis looks at a population of retailers at a single point in time, thus it examines the impact of e-commerce on retail industry in a defined population without regard to changes over time. In order to snapshot the changes over time, quantitative (e.g. questionnaires) or qualitative (e.g. interviews) data collection methods could have been used. However, due to the lack of time and resources, observational data analysis methods (i.e. participant observation) were found to be the most appropriate ones for investigating the research questions mainly for two reasons. First, observational data can be used and has been used by various researchers to help answer descriptive research questions, to build theory, or to generate or test hypotheses (Dewalt & Dewalt, 2002). Secondly, the aim of the thesis is to develop a holistic understanding of the issue of retailing responses to e-commerce as objectively and accurately as possible. Thus, by conducting an observational study, validity is increased through a better understanding of the context and phenomenon under study, therefore the results of this thesis can be used as a basis for additional research methods such as questionnaires or interviews.

1.5. Definitions of terms and abbreviations

ROA =Return on Assets

NACE = Nomenclature of Economic Activities

Types of NACE:

471 - Retail sale in non-specialized stores: 471100 Retail sale in non-specialised stores with food, beverages or tobacco predominating, 471110 Grocers and kiosks, 471120 Supermarkets, 471130 Discount stores, 471900 Other retail sale in non-specialised stores

472 - Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores: 472100 Retail sale of fruit and vegetables in specialised stores, 472200 Retail sale of meat and meat products in specialised stores, 472300 Retail sale of fish, crustaceans and molluscs in specialised stores, 472400 Retail sale of bread, cakes, flour confectionery and sugar confectionery in specialised stores, 472500 Retail sale of beverages in specialised stores, 472600 Retail sale of tobacco products in specialised stores, 472900 Other retail sale of food in specialised stores;

473 - Retail sale of automotive fuel in specialized stores;

474 - Retail sale of information and communication equipment in specialized stores: 474100 Retail sale of computers, peripheral units and software in specialized stores, 474200 Retail sale of telecommunications equipment in specialized stores, 474300 Retail sale of audio and video equipment in specialized stores;

475 - Retail sale of other household equipment in specialized stores: 475100 Retail sale of textiles in specialised stores: 475200 Retail sale of hardware, paints and glass in specialised stores, 475300 Retail sale of carpets, rugs, wall and floor coverings in specialised stores, 475400 Retail sale of electrical household appliances in specialised stores, 475900 Retail sale of furniture, lighting equipment and other house

476 - Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods in specialized stores: 476100 Retail sale of books in specialised stores, 476200 Retail sale of newspapers and stationery in specialised stores, 476300 Retail sale of music and video recordings in specialised stores, 476400 Retail sale of sporting equipment in specialised stores, 476500 Retail sale of games and toys in specialised stores;

477 - Retail sale of other goods in specialized stores: 477100 Retail sale of clothing in specialised stores, 477200 Retail sale of footwear and leather goods in specialised stores, 477300 Dispensing chemist in specialised stores, 477400 Retail sale of medical and orthopaedic goods in specialised stores, 477500 Retail sale of cosmetic and toilet articles in specialised stores, 477600 Retail sale of flowers, plants, seeds, fertilisers, pet animals and pet food in specialised stores, 477700 Retail sale of watches and jewellery in specialised stores, 477800 Other retail sale of new goods in specialised stores, 477900 Retail sale of second-hand goods in stores;

478 - Retail sale via stalls and markets: 478100 Retail sale via stalls and markets of food, beverages and tobacco products, 478200 Retail sale via stalls and markets of textiles, clothing and footwear, 478900 Retail sale via stalls and markets of other goods;

479 - Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets: 479100 Retail sale via mail order houses or via Internet, 479110 Retail sale via mail order houses, 479111 Retail sale of groceries via Internet, 479112 Retail sale of electronic or electrical devices and photonic devices via Internet, 479113 Retail sale of household or home furnishings, excluding electrical appliances, via the Internet, 479114 Retail sale of books, stationery, music or movies via Internet, 479115 Retail sale of hobby articles, musical instruments, sports equipment, toys, bikes via Internet, 479116 Retail sale of clothing, shoes, leather goods, watches or baby items via Internet, 479117 Retail sale of medicines and personal care products via the Internet, 479119 Retail sale of other goods not of other channels but via Internet, 479120 Retail sale of digital products via Internet, 479900 Other retail sale not in stores, stalls or markets;

2. Theoretical background

Merging the concepts of environment, strategy and performance has produced a number of empirical studies seeking to better understand the contingencies of this relationship (Luoma, 2015).

This chapter examines the relevant literature and constructs the logic from which the research hypotheses are drawn. The relevant conclusions are integrated to form a model of the interrelationship among the constructs of adaptation and performance, focusing solely on the second part of the environment-adaptation-performance paradigm.

2.1. Environment-Adaptation-Performance paradigm

The **environment** has been conceptualized in many ways by researchers within strategic management area, but the two most utilized perspectives refer to competitive rivalry or descriptors of uncertainty and turbulence (Heiens & Pleshko, 2010). (Hwang & Norton, 2010), inspired by the work of Lawrence and Lorsch (1967), argued that the perceived competitive intensity (not so much the actual level of competition) influences managerial decisions. In line with that, (Davis, Morris, & Allen, 1991) concentrated on measuring changing technology, competition between firms in the industry, and industry growth rate by assessing the level of perceived turbulence. The underlying argument for perceived rather than actual level came with the note that there would not be a reaction if there is not a perceived turbulence.

Environment

Adaptation

Performance

Strategic management is generally seen as the area of research preoccupied with studying the **environment** and the **adaptation** of firms who "discover, evaluate, and exploit the opportunities in the environment" (Tan & Tan, 2005). In strategic management research, the concept of business strategy is found as describing how firms compete in an industry or market (Olson et al. (2005), Varadarajan and Clark 1994) and the relationship between **adaptation** and **performance** is a highly debated area of research. The most used typologies to illustrate business strategies are the Miles and Snow (1978)'s and the Porter (1980)'s typology.

2.2. Organizational Adaptation

The concept of *adaptation* broadly refers a process through which an organism changes or adjusts in order to fit to its environment. This view of adaptation was borrowed by many researchers over the years from the work on evolutionary theory of Darwin in 1936. A common view in organizational settings is that adaptation is a general term used to explain the process of change and accommodation between an organization and its environment. The work of Selznick (1957) was among the first to approach the concept of adaptation to organizational settings. In his view, organizational adaptation is seen as a set of reactions of the organizations to the internal and external factors from the environment; moreover, the term *static adaptation* is used

to explain the changes made in a manner of routine, while the term *dynamic adaptation* refers to more complex changes undertaken by the organization (Selznick, 1957). However, the concept of organizational adaptation introduced by Selznick became a popular concept and a key issue studied by various researchers during the time; Since 1957 and the work written by Selznick, several views and theoretical perspectives on organizational adaptation have been proposed (See Table below).

Table 1. Theoretical perspectives on Organizational Adaptation

Theories and persp	pectives
Contingency theory (CT) and Strategic Choice Perspective (SCP)	Both CT and SCP agree that adaptation is a function of changes undertaken by managers, but differ in regards to the role of the managers;
Configurational Theory	These theorists suggest that organizations can change many of their elements in order to be adaptive to the changes in their environments, that there has to be a fit between the organization and environment when adapting, that there are various but equally effective configuration alternatives, and that the ideal organization alternative is the one with the best adaptive capabilities and fit with their environments.
Organizational Ecology Theory (OET), Evolutionary Theory	OET conceptualizes adaptation as the sum of the changes undertaken by the organization generated through a three stage evolutionary process: variation, selection, and (Aldrich, 1979, 1999).
Institutional theory (INT)	This theory offers a view of organizational adaptation as a phenomenon not fully within the control of organizations and managers and suggests that social institutions restrict the adaptability of organizations (e.g. government policies)
Resource Dependency Perspective (RDP)	According to RDP, organizations are dependent on their environments (e.g. customers, suppliers, etc.) for resource; thus, organizational adaptation is undertaken with the aim of having access to, and lessening organizational dependency on, the external environment.
Resource Based View (RBV)	RBV suggests the importance of internal organizational factors in organizational adaptation. According to the RBV, the firm-specific factors enable firms to adapt better to the changing conditions in the environment.
Strategic Renewal Perspective (SRP)	The researchers in the early 1990s pointed out that the ability to continuously change and adapt is the crucial element for organizational survival. According to this perspective, adaptation is an iterative process and organizations must prevent their core capabilities from becoming obsolete through: becoming agile and continuously renewing their strategies or resources, developing stable patterns of action and organizational learning, and through developing dynamic capabilities.
Complexity Theory	Through this theory it is argued that organizations are complex and dynamic systems, and that organizational adaptation is something generated by complex interactions influenced by internal forces (voluntarism or choice), external forces(determinism) and by chance.

Followers of the CT approach suggest that adaptation occurs when the structure and processes of an organization are changed and fit to their environment (Venkatraman, 1990). The concept of fit has been extensively debated and used also under the notions of "co-alignment", "congruence", "compatibility" or "correspondence" (Pertusa-Ortega, Molina-Azorín, & Claver-Cortés, 2010). The CT has been criticized mainly by Child (1972) who from a Strategic choice perspective, argues that that managers do have considerable power of action on the changes that would determine organizational adaptation and would create fit. For example, the managers can consciously make decisions and choices related to how they want to adapt to changes in the environment (e.g. changes in supply and demand or changes in the technology).

Both CT and SCP agree that adaptation is a function of changes undertaken by managers, but differ in regards to the role of the managers; thus, the CT sees managers as reacting to the environment, SCP suggests that managers undertake a more proactive adaptation which leads also to a change in the environment (e.g. managers that decide to adopt innovative technologies (i.e. Big Data) respond to the change in their environment (i.e. consumers became more informed and more demanding), but consequently they also change the competition and the market).

Ansoff (1979) extended the view that organizational adaptation can be seen as a rational change made by managers, and argued that the changes in the environment or industry limit the choices available to managers, which inhibit organizational adaptation. This view generated other new perspectives and schools of thought in terms of strategy ormulation (Mintzberg, 1990): the design school, the planning school, and the positioning school. The *design school*adopted among others by Learned et al. (1965), suggests that a firm fits its environment if it achieves co-alignment between its internal strengths and weaknesses and the threats and opportunities in its environment. In order to respond to the changes in the environment, the *planning school*theorists argue for firm-specific and detailed plans (Ansoff, 1965;1979), while the *positioning school* favors for the adoption of so-called "generic strategies" (Porter, 1980, 1985; Mintzberg, 1990).

Configurational theory is concerned with searching for contingencies among organizational context, structure, and performance (Hrebeniak& Joyce, 1985; Miller & Friesen, 1977, 1978; Miles & Snow, 1978). In an attempt to classify organizations based on the paths of adaptation

they used, the Organizational Theory focused on explaining the modes of adaptation, the rate of adaptation, the level and the process of adaptation (*See below*).

Dimensions of adaptation	Typologies	Authors	
Modes of adaptation	unstable, neutral, and stable adaptation	(Chakravarthy, 1982)	
uuupuuton	first-order and second-order adaptation	(Meyer, Goes, & Brooks, 1993)	
	low and high leveladaptation	(Jennings &Seamna, 1994)	
	passive and opportunistic adaptation	(Miller et. al., 1996),	
	punctuated equilibrium mode of adaptation	(Gersick, 1991;)	
Rate of adaptation	continuous or discontinuous adaptation	(Meyer, Goes, & Brooks, 1993)	
uuupuuton	incremental and radical adaptation	(Tushman&Romanelli, 1985),	
Level of adaptation	adaptation at the organization and industry level	(Meyer et. al., 1990)	
The process of adaptation	adaptive specialization and adaptive generalization	(Chakravarthy, 1982)	
	anticipatory phase, response phase, and readjustment phase	(Meyer, 1982)	

Table 2. Dimensions of adaptation

In the early 1980s, views from SCP, schools of strategy, and configurational theory were borrowed in order to build a new field of study: strategic management (SM) as the study of organizational adaptation by arguing that adaptation is a key determinant of organizational performance. Researchers such as Chakravarthy (1982) or Bourgeois (1980) fostered a debate in this field by assuming that adaptation leading to superior performance is highly dependent on creating the notion of "fit" between the organizations' resources and capabilities and the and environment. The extensively used concepts in organizational theory and strategic management are organizational adaptation and organizational change, which are used interchangeably in order to study the adjustments undertaken by organizations in order to respond to the changes in the environment (Heppard, 1998). However, the underlying assumptions of these two concepts are mainly related to the fact that: (i)organizational adaptations accordingly to the changes in the environment drive performance, and (ii) managers are responsible for making necessary organizational changes and adjustments.

Current research continues to develop theory and test contingency models that emphasize fits between an organization's business strategy and various organizational and environmental constructs (Parnell (); Barth 2003; Paige and Littrell 2002). The central concept is that no single organizational structure is effective in all circumstances, and that instead there is an optimal organizational structure that best fits a given contingency, such as size, strategy, task uncertainty or technology (Donaldson, 1996). A common view of the theorists within contingency theory is that in order to reach optimal output (e.g. financial performance) an organization should have a so-called match or a fit among the elements of its environment, its strategy, and its structure (Luoma, 2015). Therefore, the better the fit between organization and contingency, the higher will be the organizational performance (Donaldson 1999; Drazin and Van de Ven 1985).

In terms of scope, changes can be classified into two main categories, found under various terms in the literature, namely radical changes known as second-order, revolutionary, transformational, strategic, episodic, discontinuous, and total system or high-magnitude changes or incremental changes, called also first-order, evolutionary, transactional, operational, continuous flow, continuous, and local option or low-magnitude changes (Fuentes-Henríquez & Sol, 2012). When the so-called radical or discontinuous changes occur in the environment (e.g. deregulation, technological change, change in demand, etc.), the organizations are challenged to adjust and adapt(Suarez & Oliva, 2005). Thus, it is opportune to investigate the theories of organizational change and the dimensions of change in the organizational context, in order to be able to understand how different types of responses to an environmental change (i.e. digitalization and appearance of e-commerce in the retail industry) influence performance outcomes of firms.

2.3. The concept of change and adaptation in strategic management

Management scholars have extensively been concerned about organizational adaptation that appears due to the changes in the environment, mainly because it is commonly agreed in the literature that the lack of an appropriate response to different forces from the environment endangers the organization(Suarez & Oliva, 2005). The extensively used concepts in organizational theory and strategic management are organizational adaptation and organizational change, which are used interchangeably in order to study the adjustments undertaken by

organizations in order to respond to the changes in the environment (Heppard, 1998). Even though the definitions for this concept are presented under different forms (See below), there are several constant themes common for all these definitions that change is the response to some force or stimuli, that the response is a desire for improvement, that a systematic approach to change enhances success, and that change is inevitable (Williams, 2005).

Table 3. Definitions of change

Concepts	Definitions
organizational change	= a reaction to either an internal or external force that requires the organization to modify its way of doing business (Beer, 1980)
organizational development	= process by which behavioral science knowledge and practices are used to help organizations achieve greater effectiveness, including improved quality of life, increased productivity, and improved product and service quality (Cummings & Worley, 1993)
organizational development	=an effort to plan, organization wide and managed from the top to increase organization effectiveness and health through planned interventions in the organization's processes, using behavioral-science knowledge (Beckhard, 1969)
organizational development	= a top-management-supported, long-range effort to improve an organization's problem-solving and renewal process, particularly through a more effective and collaborative diagnosis and management of organization culture-with special emphasis on formal work team, temporary team, and inter-group culture- with the assistance of a consultant-facilitator and the use of theory and technology of applied behavioral science(French & Bell, 1990)
organizational change	= the modification of forces that keep a system's behavior stable-those that maintain the status quo and those that are pushing for change. Whichever force has the higher level of dissatisfaction will dictate if change occurs (Lewin's Classical Change model, 1951)
organizational development	=a response to change, a complex educational strategy intended to change beliefs, attitudes, values, and structure of organizations so that they can better adapt to new technologies, markets, and challenges, and the dizzying rate of change itself (Bennis, 1969)

There are various and different frameworks that can be used to conceptualize change (Block, 2001). For instance, By adopting the strategic choice perspective, organizational change can be viewed as planned, assuming that individuals (i.e. managers) play a significant role; on the other hand, a systemic view sees organizational change as emergent assuming that organizations are interdependent and individuals do not play such a significant role in determining organizational processes (Williams, 2005). (Van De Ven & Poole, 1995) examine the theories of change and groups them into four schools of thought accounting of change processes in organizational entities, namely life-cycle, teleology, dialectics, and evolution theories. The two dimensions introduced in their study in order to classify the theories, are: (i) mode of change as a way to

describe whether the sequence of change events occurring in the environment is prescribed a priori or constructed, and (ii) unit of change, to illustrate whether the change is about the development of a single organizational entity or on the interactions between two or more entities. A prescribed (first-order) mode of change is developed by entities by incrementally adapting their forms in a stable, predictable way, whereas a constructive (second-order) mode of change is generated in retrospect, discontinuously (Watzlawick, Weakland, and Fisch, 1974).

The scope of this thesis falls into the evolutionary theory school of thought, because the evolutionary cycle of change consists of a repetitive sequence of variation, selection, and retention events among multiple entities in a prescribed a priori mode of change. The variation stage is referring to the creations of novel forms of organizations, the selection may occur through competition (i.e. the best fitted organization-environment entity survives), and the retention stage maintains previous forms and practices. Variation, selection, and retention are the stages of change in which it is assumed that environment selects those forms which are best adjusted to the existing environmental conditions. The model of environmental selection and Darwinian theory can, therefore, be applied to the interpretation of change, assuming that lack of adaptation or inappropriate mode of adaptation, or not following the three stages, endangers evolution (Home, 1993).

Different types of changes will likely require different organizational responses (Suarez & Oliva, 2005). However, organizational adaptation research area has not yet found a generally accepted typology of change, and sometimes appears also the issue related to consistency of findings. For example, Tushman and Romanelli (1985) suggested that during profound changes, organizations experience short periods of discontinuous change, but Haveman (1993) proved that in times of abrupt discontinuity, savings and loan firms experienced stability and inertia. This is the reason why (Suarez & Oliva, 2005) decided to fill the gap in the literature by proposing a typology of change which took into consideration the frecquency of change, its amplitude its speed and its scope. Variations from low to high within these dimensions provide five types of environmental changes: regular, hyperturbulence, specific shock, disruptive, and avalanche.



Figure 1. A classification of environmental changes

E-commerce became a disruptive force for traditional retailers by bringing in a lot of modifications in the existing business models (Bhattacharya & Bibhuti, 2015); thus, as it can be seen in the figure above, the change produced by digitalization and e-commerce in the retailing environment can be catalogued as disruptive change. The main reasons for that, as explained also in the introduction part, are related to the fact that digitalization has changed the consumer preferences, that the new technologies (e.g. Big Data) have brought both opportunities and challenges for retailers, and that new business models are disrupting the traditional ones (e.g. Polaroid and Netflix).

2.4. The adaptation – performance relationship in strategic management

Several studies found that firms that are able to achieve adaptation enjoy a greater likelihood of survival and perform better than those that are unable to do so. More recent studies too, point to the performance enhancing function of adaptation (e.g., by demonstrating that making adjustments in organizational domains in accordance with the requirements of the environment increases organizational performance (e.g., Eunni, 2003). Recently, studies on the strategy-performance linkage have been criticized because of their tendency to overlook more dynamic and less categorical approaches to strategy. For instance, Pertusa-Ortega et al. (2010) addressed the neglected role of the resource-based view in studies on the strategy-performance linkage. On the other hand, Guérard et al. (2013) point out the often oversimplified approaches to the concept

of performance in such studies and recommend that more emphasis be placed on the performance perspective.

The strategic management research area rests on the assumption that firms match their strategies to the changes of their environments, and that the better the match level, the better will be the levels of performance (Reger, Duhaime, & Stimpert, 1992). When the environment is changed by certain forces (e.g. technological change) regardless the industry, firms and managers must choose how to adapt their firm to these changes. Environmental and organizational adaptation theories generally propose that specific forms of institutions emerge in response to changing environmental circumstances which can include economic, political, and legal systems, demographic conditions, social structure, value systems, technology or competition (Anitsal & Anitsal, 2011). The primary assumption that strategic planning overall is positively related to organizations' performance has been criticized, most famously by Mintzberg (1987, 1990), who particularly questions the value of explicit strategies in the context of environmental turbulence. Generally, has been acknowledged that the better the fit between organization and contingency, the higher the organizational performance (Donaldson 1999; Drazin and Van de Ven 1985). Therefore, adaptation could positively influence performance when there is a high level of fit/alignment between organization and environment. Many researchers have discussed how the fit or match between strategy and environment can influence organizational performance in order to investigate if the same generic strategy can be equally useful in a variety of environments(Lee & Miller, 1996), Miles and Snow 1978).

2.5. Adaptation in retail industry

2.5.1. Format and strategy: Pure play, click-and-bricks or just brick-and-mortar?

"To have or not to have e-commerce as part of the retail strategy", this is the question many retailers face nowadays because of the changes brought by the Internet and digitalization. The decision upon having a virtual or a physical store is considered to be strategically of high importance for the retailer's performance and competitive advantage (Chang et al., 2003).

Retailer formats classification can vary across studies. For instance, McGoldrick (2002) suggests that the lines defining retail formats should be drawn in terms of the following dimensions: single store/groups of stores, in town/out of town, proximity/destination, small/large, mature/innovative, mainly food/non-food, specialized/generalized, niche/commodity, high added value/discounter, experiential/functional and store based/home based (McCormick et al., 2014). Another perspective is provided by (A Van Vliet & Pota, 2000) who classify retailers based on their previous experience on the market, as: internet start-up, store-based retailer, catalog retailer, store and catalog retailer, and manufacturer and wholesaler. However, a more simplistic classification of retail formats that appeared as a response to e-commerce, can be made based on the retail channels used by retailers to sell their products: *brick format (offline)* or *click format (online)*.

Adopting an online or an offline sale channel requires quite different resources for retailers, especially in terms of knowledge and skills. Furthermore, various studies suggest a combination of both channels in order to reach a wider audience and different types of consumers (Rosenbloom, 2007; Venkatesan et al., 2007; Wilson et al., 2008). Established traditional retailers can leverage on their existing position or image on the market, but also on their customer base when deciding to sell online in addition to a physical store. On the other hand, this kind of combination, called *click-and-brick format*, requires additional resources, competences and expertise (Johansson & Kask, 2016), which means that is not easily accessible for all retailers and for all product types (Doolin, Mcleod, Mcqueen, Watton, & Mark, 2003);

thus, the responses of traditional retailers to the advent of e-commerce can fall into one of the following categories (King, Sen, & Xia, 2004), (King et al., 2004):

- continuing to sell via traditional offline channels, but using Internet as a way of improving existing channels,
- switching to a completely online channel, and
- selling coordinated or not, meaning that the retailer can create either a separate Internetbased channel or an integrated one, via both online and offline channels.

Apart from deciding upon the brick versus click retail format, another essential choice for the retailers is to decide how to position on the market in order to attract and retain customers. Various studies focused on investigating the strategic configurations available to retailers from different perspectives. Grouping firms into schemes based on their environmental adaptation is referred to as strategic configurations, and their link with performance is extensively studied in strategic management literature (Moore, 2005a). Strategic configurations can be derived either deductively or inductively. Common deductive approaches use the typologies of Miles and Snow (1978), Mintzberg (1973) or Porter (1980), while inductive approaches to strategic choice focus on functional/tactical level variables of behavior. However, a review of the retail strategy literature shows that within the retailing industry, the prevailing method for investigating the relationship between strategies and performance is actually an adaptation drawn from a strategic positioning theory applied at the business level in another sector.

Due to the lack of studies that investigate the application on offline retailers to guide online retailing (Grewal et al. (2004), it can be argued that there are still few studies made after the breakthrough of e-commerce that explore the performance implications of matching (or mismatching) the multi-channel setup to retailers' strategy and retail format. The most popular studies focusing on classifying the retailers based on the retail strategies are the ones proposed by Mayer et al. (1971) and Hawes and Crittenden (1984). The categorization provided by Mayer et al. (1971) identified three major groups of retail stores: convenience stores, shopping stores, and specialty stores. Hawes and Crittenden (1984), from a marketing perspective, identified three distinct strategic behavior patterns for retailers that mainly differed in terms of promotional aggressiveness and brand introduction tactics classification (Tokman, Richey, & Deitz, 2016). No worth to mention, these studies have become outdated due to the changing environment and

the advent of Internet and e-commerce, therefore other studies have focused on investigating the applicability of the strategic configurations proposed for the traditional retail in the more recent developments of retail strategic choices. For example, Moore (2005) applied the Miles and Snow (1978) theoretical typology to the retail sector and found some evidence to support the presence of three of the four strategic business level archetypes in the retail industry and a link with retail performance. (Megicks, 2007) Investigates which strategic alternatives are available at the functional and business level, and what is the relationship between retail strategies - customer service focus and channel expansion strategy and one strategy which is not associated with performance, namely consolidation business.

By taking a competitive perspective, (Mcdowell Mudambi, 1994)'s typology of strategies builds on three directions of competition and argues that consequently, there are three types of strategies that can be applied as a response to the competition: horizontal (e.g. number of outlets), vertical (e.g. product differentiation), and migrational (e.g. change of size or outlet location type). In line with (Porter, 1980, 1985), a firm is said to have three main choices to position itself on the market: compete by offering lower prices than competitors, differentiate its offerings so that they can earn premium income that exceeds the cost of the differentiation, or focus on targeting specific groups of consumers or niches.

2.5.2. Identifying research gaps

Change is one of the major themes in the social sciences and today is a central theme in organization theory (Greenwood, edited by Clegg). However, Greenwood () agrees with Pettigrew's call for more historical and multi-levelled analysis, due to the fact that there is a need to investigate the ways that institutional and market structures interact with each other, shaping organizational responses and, in turn, being shaped by them. In addition, it seems that the recent studies within organization do not focus on the consequences of change at the micro and macro level, but rather the studies focus solely on how the choice typologies of organizational templates change, and which are the responses of organizations to them.

By looking at the success gained during the years by companies like Amazon, some may argue that pure online retailers are the ones which adapted their strategies to the environmental changes and gained superior performance in this industry; however (Agarwal, Leung, & Konana, 2011)

show that dual firms have a competitive advantage through physical presence, which is driving to performance. The natural selection concept from environmental theory could be discussed also in retailing by extrapolating from Charles Darwin's theory of "survival of the fittest" and other theories of biological evolution(Anitsal & Anitsal, 2011); thus, the forms of retailing perfectly adapting to environmental changes will survive and prosper (Brown, 1988). Among the successful examples adaptation, Amazon is clearly the leader, and among the examples of natural selection and failures due to lack of adaptation or inappropriate adaptation, it is worth mentioning retailers like Blockbuster, Borders Group or Polaroid. Blockbuster was a provider of home movie and video game rental services, who failed to adapt and innovate in changing times by losing customers to its online competitors — namely Netflix. Borders Group was an international book and music retailer based in the US, who mishandled its big-box strategy and did not pay attention to the product digitalization (i.e. e-books). Polaroid Failed to adapt to changing technology trends and it was unable to make the transition from instant photography to digital photography.

Due to the advent of Internet and e-commerce, retailers and especially traditional retailers have been challenged in the past few years to find new ways to adapt to the changes in in their environment. Retailers operate and exist in a competitive environment in which they face changing circumstances; among these, fluctuating demand in the market, changing customer preferences, changing strategies of competitors or entry of new competitors into the market, etc. Effective performance of the retailers depends therefore on adaptation of organizational elements according to the requirements of the changes in the environment. If a retailer does not adapt to changes accordingly, then it will likely become victim of environmental changes, and therefore it will risk its presence on the market.

It has been acknowledged that competition generated by a revolutionary new type of retail institution (e.g. e-tailers) affects performance of existing retail institutions and it could destroy the traditional institutions; therefore, it is crucial to understand the change produced by revolutionary formats in order to be able to adapt and gain sustainable competitive advantage. (Johansson & Kask, 2016) stresses that the present literature on the link between retailers' strategy, retail format and marketing channels, have not been particularly well captured.

Moreover, due to the lack of studies that investigate the application on offline retailers to guide online retailing (Grewal et al. (2004), it can be argued that there are still few studies made after the breakthrough of e-commerce that explore the performance implications of matching (or mismatching) the multi-channel setup to retailers' strategy and retail format.

After reviewing the literature in the area of organizational retail adaptation, (Anitsal & Anitsal, 2011) conclude that there is a need for both theoretical and empirical studies that investigate whether a new form of retail institution (i.e. e-tailer) is a source of competitive advantage, and what are the strategic choices for traditional retailers as emerging online retailers case to sustain their competitive advantages. In line with that, (Moore, 2005b) argues that there are only few examples of empirical studies that have examined the strategic behavior of firms within the retail industry from a structural contingency perspective; thus there is a need for more empirical studies testing the performance outcomes generated by the strategic choices in the retail context that is changing due to the advent of e-commerce and e-tailers. Moreover, (Nandakumar, Ghobadian, & O'Regan, 2010) argues that the nature of influence of organizational structure in the relationship between strategy and performance has not received enough empirical attention; which might be true also by taking a closer look at the retail related research. For instance, (Majukwa & Haddud, 2016) highlights that there is a lack of studies on how operations management can help achieve strategic fit in the retail business sector. Therefore, there is a need for a paper attempting to devise best possible strategies to achieve competitive advantage, in order to be able to recommend specific paths of action for traditional retailers on how to refine business strategies and achieve strategic fit. Thus, the study aims to enlighten retail industry strategists on possible strategies that can be considered to achieve competitive advantage by looking at differences between the strategic configurations in terms of performance outcomes.

As a conclusion, there is evidence that specific strategic typologies influence positively or negatively performance outcomes within the retail industry (e.g. (Kim et al., 2004)(Lewis & Thomas, 1990)), but there are still a relatively small number of studies that:

• investigate the strategic choice-performance relationship from an empirical point of view (Megicks, 2007),

- explore the performance implications of fit and misfit for strategic combinations of business strategy, retail format and multi-channel setup (Johansson & Kask, 2016),
- investigate whether a new form of retail institution (i.e. e-tailer) is a source of competitive advantage, and what are the strategic choices for traditional retailers as emerging online retailers case to sustain their competitive advantages (Anitsal & Anitsal, 2011), or testing the performance outcomes generated by the strategic choices in the retail context that is changing due to the advent of e-commerce and e-tailers (Moore, 2005b)
- focus also on the consequences of change at the micro and macro level, instead of looking solely on how the choice typologies of organizational templates change, and which are the responses of organizations to them (Greenwood in Clegg (2006)).

This thesis aims at addressing this gap by taking a closer look and empirically investigating the adaptation strategy - performance relationship in retailing industry in the Northern Region of Denmark. The empirical part will take a closer look at the **macro-economic impact** of e-commerce within the retail industry and the changes produced by the advent of e-commerce, but also on the types of adaptation and types of strategies that positively or negatively influence certain performance indicators of small retailers in Northern Region of Denmark, thus at impact from the firm **micro-level**.

2.5.3. Developmental, transitional and transformational retailer adaptation

Ackerman (1986) argues that organizational adaptation can be seen as developmental (enhancement or correction of what already exists in order to ensure the continuing growth and strength of the organization), transitional (implementation of an innovation) and transformational (emergence and adjustment of the organizational state). In line with that, the thesis conceptualizes three groups of retailing configurations which can emerge as a response to the advent of e-commerce based on the classification proposed by Ackerman (1986), the retail formats and the strategies adopted by the retailers. Therefore, a continuance in selling via traditional offline channels, but using Internet as a way of improving existing channels and marketing themselves will describe a *developmental response* of traditional retailers to the environment and e-commerce, whereas switching to a completely online channel will illustrate a *transformational response*. Selling, coordinated or not -meaning that the retailer can create either a separate Internet-based channel or an integrated one- via both online and offline channels will

be characterized by a *transitional response*. These adaptations take into consideration the responses proposed by (King et al., 2004), namely that traditional retailers can choose one of three responses to the breakthrough of Internet and e-commerce:

- continuing to sell via traditional offline channels, but using Internet as a way of improving existing channels,
- switching to a completely online channel, and
- selling coordinated or not, meaning that the retailer can create either a separate Internetbased channel or an integrated one, via both online and offline channels.

In order to capture the strategies falling into these three categories, it is necessary to build or adapt from previous work, a continuum of Internet strategies that retailers can adopt. In the previous and recent studies within retailing strategies, various classifications of strategies have been proposed (See figure below), but the classification provided by (J W J Weltevreden, Atzema, & Boschma, 2005) proposed concrete and measurable features for a new classification comprising nine criteria as explained in the figure in Appendix IV.

	Doherty et al.	Hoevenagel & Melchior	Venkatesh	De Kare-Silver
No website	No Internet activity planned URL only URL and actively planning URL and actively developing		Pre-Internet	Revitalize
Website, no online sales	Active website Planned to include online ordering Online ordering actively developing	Billboard Brochure Catalogue Service desk		Information only
Online sales	Online ordering present in website	Web shop	Parallel Mirror Synergy Anti-mirror Virtual	Export Subsume into existing business Treat as another channel Set up as separate business Pursue on all fronts Best of both Mixed system Switch fully

Figure 2. Retail strategy classifications (Source: (J W J Weltevreden et al., 2005))
2.5.6. Conceptual framework and research hypothesis

In order to bring new insight and provide new empirical evidence, this thesis aims at investigating whether the three types of adaptation in the retail environment influence performance outcomes within a sample of retailers in Denmark and whether there are certain strategies within each type of adaptation outperforming other strategies. Thus, the proposed framework for investigating these relationships is illustrated in the figure below.



Figure 3. Conceptual framework for the adaptation-performance in retailing

As highlighted recently by (Johansson & Kask, 2016), the performance implications of retailing online versus offline, namely the performing implications of various retail formats and strategies, have been examined thoroughly in the recently changed context of retailing due to the breakthrough of e-commerce and e-tailing. There are studies investigating the optimal mix of

online and offline channels (Rosenbloom, 2007), the impact of web-based e-commerce on channel strategy (King et al., 2004), how the addition of online channels influences firm performance (Cheng et al., 2007; Webb and Lambe, 2007), the impact of the multi-channel retail mix on online store choice (Johansson & Kask, 2016), or investigating profits of physical retail stores, online stores, and hybrid retailers (Levary & Mathieu, 2000).

H1: The more sophisticated the Internet strategy, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes.

Most of the studies focusing on retailers' performance and strategies conclude and predict that click-and-bricks would have the maximum optimal profits (Parnell, 2011). However, there is evidence that firms keeping their strategy constant and making only structural changes can outperform the ones not changing at all (neither strategy nor structure), and that the latter –not changing at all - outperforms firms that change their strategy but keep their structure constant (Pertusa-Ortega, Molina-Azorín, & Claver-Cortés, 2010). Therefore, the thesis will investigate whether the level of adaptation (developmental, transitional, transformational) influences performance and in which types of companies.

H2: The more transitional the type of adaptation, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes.

3. Methodology

"The different methodological views make certain ultimate presumptions beforehand about what we study as business researchers. These presumptions differ between views, and the different views, therefore, present different ways to understand, explain and improve." (Arbnor and Bjerke, 2009)

Methodology is important from the point of view of the researcher because it helps to arrive to valid and logical conclusions. Without a well specified methodology it is impossible to make valid observations and findings (Kuada, 2011). In this chapter it is described the methodological approach used for answering the research questions.

3.1. Research philosophy in organization studies

In organization studies, and more specifically within organizational change and adaptation related studies, there are significant theoretical differences between the adopted philosophical approaches, mainly related to the form or to the degree of environmental determinism in which they engage (Clegg, 2006); however, the common view is that the combination between internal factors and external market conditions through an evolutionary logic imperatives largely beyond human influence (Swedberg 2003). For instance, Transaction cost theory argues that there are various adjustments that organizations need to make in response to external changes in order to improve efficiency in their internal and external transactions. On the other hand, Population ecology argues that the competitive pressures have a significant role in selecting certain organizational forms over others. From Darwinian ideologies to more recent doctrines emphasizing the 'survival of the fittest' (Hodgson, 1999), such ideologies and theories advocate for things such as market expansion. Globalization and digitalization have produced huge changes for organizations and consequently for the aim of organizational studies; thus, the focus of organization studies has shifted more towards how organizations adapt to these new market demands and which of the organizations survive the power technological revolutions have (Du Gay 1993 in Clegg (2006)).

Change is one of the major themes in the social sciences and today is a central theme in organization theory (Greenwood, in Clegg). However, Greenwood () agrees with Pettigrew's call for more historical and multi-levelled analysis, due to the fact that there is a need to investigate the ways that institutional and market structures interact with each other, shaping organizational responses and, in turn, being shaped by them. In addition, it seems that the recent studies within organization do not focus on the consequences of change at the micro and macro level, but rather the studies focus solely on how the choice typologies of organizational templates change, and which are the responses of organizations to them. In this paper, the view upon the investigated adaptation-performance phenomena will be narrowed through the lenses of Contingency and Configurational theories, thus arguing that organizations can change many of their elements in order to be adaptive to the changes in their environments, that there has to be a fit between the organization and environment when adapting, that there are various but equally effective configuration alternatives, and that the ideal organization alternative is the one with the best adaptive capabilities and fit with their environments. The reason for narrowing the goals of this

thesis around Contingency theories is because of the belief that contingencies determine structure and that organizations change their structures to fit the contingencies like size or diversification, in order to perform well and avoid loss due to misfit (Donaldson 2001). Configuration Theory is a development of Contingency theory, highlighting that "strategies, structures and processes should be considered holistically, rather than variable-by-variable" (Greenwood, in Clegg); thus, the thesis assumes that there are specific configurations formed by organizations with closely aligned structures and processes, and that these configurations gain advantages that are difficult to imitate. All these being said, it is essential to discuss the philosophy of science applied in this thesis in order to better understand the way research was conducted and why it is relevant to take into consideration the suggested perspective.

The conceptualization of the relation between the ultimate presumptions and the methodological views is called *paradigm* by the theorists of science. Paradigms are used to explain the philosophical assumptions in the practical research. Therefore, according to some theorists and researchers, the paradigm concept may contain the *conception of reality* (vision of the world), a *conception of science*, a *scientific ideal* and *ethical/aesthetical view* (Arbnor and Bjerke, 2009). The conception of reality raises the debate about reality being an objective matter or if it is constructed by individuals from the society. The conception of science tries to figure out what is the actual knowledge that we acquire from education that creates our beliefs about the course of our study areas. The scientific ideal tells about the researcher as an individual what is the purpose of his/her research, chosen to be objective or more subjective. Ethical and aesthetical aspects are questioning moral means used in the process of conducting the research and observations made by suitable methods.

By applying a certain philosophy of science, the researchers cannot make ultimate statements and develop theories and models by only collecting a set of data because they might be biased by their own assumptions, views and experiences about a certain topic. Methodological views therefore help by taking different concepts and assumptions about reality under consideration to be able to search, understand, explain and create new knowledge. It also means that the chosen view will determine the observations, collections of data and their results. Although the best view cannot be logically chosen, it is always particular and reflective, which means it depends on the evaluation of the area that has been studied and the author's own opinion of reality (Arbnor and Bjerke, 2009).

3.1.1. Research paradigms

Research methods are often divided into two main categories: quantitative and qualitative methods. The difference between the two is often seen fundamental leading further to discussions in terms of paradigms, namely the quantitative view is described as being "realist" or "positivist" sometimes, whereas the qualitative view is considered to be mainly "subjectivist".

A paradigm represents the way reality is viewed and how individuals and the relationships between them are perceived (Guba & Lincoln, n.d.). It can be stated that paradigm has a huge influence on the results of the research. The notion of paradigm has its origins in the history of philosophical thinking and more specifically in the works of Aristotel or Platon. Thomas Kuhn (1962) brought the notion of paradigm also in the attention of philosophers and sociologists of science. A paradigm was and it is therefore a theoretical perspective that inspires and directs a science, accepted by the community of scientists in a given discipline, directing research through: the specification and choice of what is to be studied, formulation of hypotheses to explain the studied phenomenon, and through the identification of the most suitable empirical research techniques (Corbetta, 2003).

As recently defined by (Bryman & Bell, 2007), a paradigm is "a cluster of beliefs and dictates which for scientists in a particular discipline influence what should be studied, how research should be done, how results should be interpreted". One of the most widely debated areas in terms of paradigms is related to the distinction between the objective and subjective paradigm and according to Kuada (2011), most scholars define paradigms in terms of four sets of assumptions: ontological assumptions, epistemological assumption, methodological assumptions and according about human nature.

Ontology is the dimension describing "the nature of what the researcher seeks to know something about" (Kuada, 2011), namely the essence of the phenomenon under investigation. Most scholars see the social world from two broad perspectives. The social world is either real or external to an individual, or internal in the sense that the individual creates his/her own social world. Therefore, ontology also describes how the researcher sees the relationship between human beings and the environment. **Epistemology** describes the nature of knowledge and the

means of knowing. In other words this term describes "how we know what we know". Some scholars believe that the "truth" about a social world can be known even if the researcher is just an external observer while others maintain that the social world can only be understood if the researcher is an active part of it (Bryman, 2008). **Human nature** refers to the researcher's view of human behavior, if it is voluntary or deterministic, i.e. if human beings have a free will or their behaviour is determined by the environment (Burell and Morgan, 1979). In terms of **methodology**, Kuada (2011) describes it as "the reasons underlying the choice and use of specific methods in the research process". In other words this describes the way of gaining the desired knowledge. Methodology is therefore the strategy guiding the entire research. However, a methodology is only one of the dimensions of a paradigm that researchers either explicitly or implicitly work within – a paradigm includes the other elements (Guba & Lincoln, n.d.)

In brief, a paradigm is an overall conceptual framework within which a researcher may work, that is, a paradigm can be regarded as the "basic belief system or worldview that guides the investigator" (Guba and Lincoln, 1994). Based on these assumptions related to the dimensions of a paradigm as explained earlier, two broad research approaches have been accepted in social science. These are the objective and subjective research approaches, differentiated by Burrell & Morgan (1979) as it can be seen below:

Dimension	Objectivist	Subjectivist
Ontology	Realism	Nominalism
Epistemology	Positivism	Anti-positivism
Human nature	Determinism	Voluntarism
Methodology	Nomothetic	Idiographic

 Table 4. Objectivist-subjectivist approaches

In the following, the reasons for positioning the thesis within the objectivist-subjectivist continuum are discussed.

3.1.2. The paradigmatic position of the research

In order to determine the position within the objectivist-subjectivist approaches, there is a need for further explaining the underlying assumptions related to the researched phenomena (i.e. organizational change and adaptation) in order to be easier for the reader to understand the choices made in thesis.

First, it is mandatory to state that there is a difference between the various usages of the term paradigm in this thesis. By *paradigm* in the Methodology chapter, it is referred to the philosophical assumptions underlying the way of conducting this research and literature review, whereas by environment-adaptation-performance *paradigm* it is referred to the assumptions underlying the focus of the research area of the thesis (i.e. organizational change).

Second, the aim of this thesis is to look at the adaptation-performance relationship and to investigate the impact of e-commerce on retail industry by exploring what types of strategies are being used by retailers and whether there is a relation between certain strategies and their financial performance outcomes. Thus, quantitative research methods will be considered in order to generate knowledge through statistical analysis of observations about an easily accessible reality (Sobh and Perry, 2005). Therefore it has been decided to position this thesis within the *objectivist* approach and namely, within the *positivist* tradition. Further, there are stated the answers to the paradigm dimensions, in order to clarify better the positioning of the thesis within positivism.

Positivism paradigm is the most widely used paradigm within business research area and assumes that reality can be measured by viewing it through a one way (Saunders, Lewis, & Thornhill, 2009). Positivism tradition argues for reason, logic and that the knowledge gained through observation and measurement, is trustworthy. In line with these assumption, also this thesis aims to explain, predict and verify if there are any strategies adopted by Danish retailers, which positively or negatively influence financial performance outcomes, thus it will not qualitatively investigate for instance, managers' perception on the impact of e-commerce on their company strategy. Moreover, as in any positivism study, the role of the researcher will be limited to data collection and interpretation through an objective approach, causalities and fundamental laws will be searched, concepts have to be operationalized, samples have to be large, and findings will usually be observable and quantifiable (Easterby-Smith et al., 2008).

3.2. Research strategy and design

There are three different types of research purposes: exploratory, explanatory and descriptive. Exploratory research investigates an area where little is known. It explains a problem which was not clearly defined yet. Explanatory research, as the name suggests, tries to explain the nature of the relationships between two or more aspects of a situation or phenomenon. **Descriptive research** is aiming to describe a problem. Characteristics about the population or phenomenon being studied are described with this research method (Kothari, 1985). The purpose of descriptive research is to illustrate a description of different characteristics of one observable fact or population.

As descriptive type of research, this thesis will be also **deductive**, because it will use deduction to test hypotheses and theories. As research methods, these are often divided into two main categories: quantitative and qualitative methods. The difference between the two is often seen fundamental leading further to discussions in terms of paradigms. For the purpose of this thesis, **quantitative methods** were considered. Quantitative research is *"explaining pheneomena by collecting numerical data that are analyzed using mathematically based methods"* (Aliaga and Gunderson, 2000). This thesis will investigate the adaptation-performance relationship for a sample of companies in the Northern region of Denmark by implying quantitative research methods.

A research design can be seen as the underlying framework for the collection and analysis of data in a study (Bryman & Bell, 2007), and should be concretized in a plan of the research conducted. The chosen research design for the purpose of this thesis, is the quantitative research design – namely, the **descriptive correlational research design**. This type of research design is used by researchers to describe and measure the degree of relationship between two or more variables Creswell (2003). Thus, as in the study of Bailey et al. (2010), this thesis will follow a process as illustrated in the figure below in order to describe the sample, the strategies adopted and the relationships between type of strategies/ type of adaptation and some financial performance indicators.



Figure 4. Descriptive correlational research design (Adapted from Lodico et al., 2006).

3.2.1. Identification of variables

This thesis will test the hypothesis proposed in the previous chapter by looking mainly at the type of adaptation (three types called also format in the Analysis part), type of strategy (12 strategies) and various performance indicators. The types of strategies are quantitatively assesed based on the decision map (Figure in Appendix III) and the adaptation types are basically constructed based on a grouping of strategies. Performance is assessed through objective measures such as Net profits, Gross profits, Return on Assets (ROA) or Return on Equity (ROE). The quantitative financial information was collected from a national database containing all registered firms in Denmark. Further, other indicators were created such as Average of Net profits per employee or indicators of positive/negative financial results.

3.2.2. Sample selection

The retail industry is responsible for the distribution of finished products to the public through different types of stores, shops and shopping centers. According to Global Industry Classification Standard industry taxonomy developed in 1999, retail industry group is comprised of four main industries: distributors, internet and direct marketing retailing, multiline retail and specialty retail. Other classifications distinguish between different types of retail in terms of the type of goods sold, shopping trip purpose, size and type of store (Guy, 1998).

Positioned at the crossroads of demographics, fashion, commerce, and economics, retail has always been the most dynamic of the property sectors (Nelson & Leon, 2012). The retail industry is characterized by a high degree of casual, part time and seasonal employment. A dramatic change in the retailing industry, namely the disappearance of many brick and mortar stores could lead to a high level of unemployment, which consequently affects also the economy and the society. For each economy therefore, retail industry plays a significant role. Globally, retailers have had to adapt to the changes ongoing in the market in order to survive. Therefore, it can be argued that digitalization has brought new technologies that have made it easier for retailers to link sales channels and deliver a combined experience, thus many opportunities.

Because of the digitalization and technology development, retailers experience a shift in purchasing behavior caused by the appearance of a more informed and demanding type of consumer. Compared with the era of mass production and mass consumption when consumers' needs were uniform, nowadays retailers need to redefine their roles and focus both on satisfying continuously changing needs of the consumers, but also creating both-way relationships. The adoption of the Internet from the individuals' side consequently determined the retailers to develop new strategies and adapt their business models (Geyskens et al., 2002). Therefore, it makes sense to take a closer look at an industry (i.e. retail) which struggles to adapt to the recent technological revolution, the changes in the global market and the changes in consumer preferences. For that, a convenience sample of small retailers was analyzed, by selecting only the small retailers having available economic ratios for the last few years in a national database. The lack of other more complex sources for collecting reliable data about financial performance indicators is of course a limitation for this thesis, but the extracted sample contained 185 companies representing each NACE category as the total population of retailers in Northern Denmark. Another thing worth mentioning is that the shop/outlet will be considered as an unit of analysis and not the retail organization (Jesse W.J. Weltevreden & Boschma, 2008).

3.2.3. Method of measurement, validity and reliability

This section contains discussions of the measurement, validity and reliability of each of the study variables. Methods to be used for assessment of the validity and reliability of the study variables are presented next, followed by discussion of the approaches for testing hypotheses and research questions.

Validity. Kerlinger (1986) states that validity investigation is about the question: "Are we measuring what we think we are measuring?", and the validity of the indicators is assured by stating that the measure of the constructs are logically and reasonably related to the construct. Moreover, the content validity - "the representativeness or sampling adequacy of the content of a measuring instrument" (Kerlinger, 1986) – is assured by selecting a complete set of data for the sample. Lastly, construct validity and criterion-related validity is by the fact that the logical relationships among variables can be examined and the measures are able to predict some other variable(s) (Babbie, 1992).

Reliability. Reliability refers to the ability of a particular instrument of measurement, which applied repeatedly to the same sample, would have the same result each time (Babbie, 1992). The internet strategy classification is taken from the study of(J W J Weltevreden et al., 2005), which is an instrument developed, validated and checked for reliability by various researchers (Boschma & Weltevreden, 2008).

3.2.4. Data collection

The aim of this thesis is twofold and therefore, there will be collected two types of data, namely:

- for the first part of the analysis macro level, secondary data will mainly be collected from the national database of statistics (Statistics Denmark) about the economic outlook, consumers and consumption, sales within retail industry, employment or bankruptcies.
- for the second part of the analysis firm level, data about companies' performance indicators will be collected from the national database NNmarkeddata.dk, whereas the details about the strategies adopted by retailers in the sample will be collected by the researcher by self-surveying the websites of the companies. This approach was recommended by previous research mainly from two reasons: first, it has been suggested that retailers find it hard to self-assess their strategy, and second, problems of interpretation are avoided (Weltevreden et al., 2005).

3.2.5. Data analysis and interpretation

The collected data is analyzed through various descriptive tables and figures but also through Excel functions (e.g. Correlation Analysis), as suggested by the descriptive correlational research design (Lodico et al., 2006; Creswell, 2008;). More detailed information will be found in the Analysis part.

4. Data analysis and results

4.1. The impact of e-commerce on retail industry in Denmark

4.1.1. Danish economy and digitalization

In March 2017, the DESI ranking positioned Denmark as the most advanced digital economy and society (See figure in Appendix I)¹. The Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) is a composite index released by the European Commission, which measures progress of EU countries in terms of five principal policy areas: connectivity, human capital, use of internet, integration of digital technology, and digital public services. In terms of internet usage, Danes are the most advanced users with more than 80% of them shopping online and using online banking.

Danish economy recorded levels of growth during 2016, with a real GDP growing by around 1.2% in 2016, real wages increasing due to a fall in consumer prices and increased employment. All these combined, boosted the confidence of the consumers and helped the retailing market to grow in 2016². Because of that, Danish e-commerce was booming in the recent years in terms of annual growth, but retailers suffer from the rise of the foreign giants, which each year absorbs a larger slice of the Danish customers. According to FDIH (Foreningen for Dansk Internethandel), foreign web shops stole more than one in four Danish online purchases from the Danish e-commerce companies. A recent MarketLine report highlights that the online retail sector in Denmark is heavily fragmented, with a number of large companies operating alongside much smaller, specialized incumbents. The existence of large competitors, as well as the absence of consumer switching costs, ease of using search facilities and price comparison websites, and low cost of sales capacity, increases rivalry and sometimes makes consumers to purchase products on the basis of the price.

¹ For more information about the DESI please refer to <u>https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/desi</u>

² http://www.euromonitor.com/retailing-in-denmark/report

4.1.2. Consumers and consumption

According to Statistics Denmark and FDIH, on average 10.3% of the total household expenditure was attributed to online shopping in 2015. Among the reasons for shopping online, there are: the ease of shopping and the fact that is time saving, no closing time/hours, larger selection and ease of comparing products, lower prices or unique product availability. On the other hand, there are sometimes reasons to cancel or not make online purchases, such as: unclear conditions and insufficient information, technical problems and payment process, confidence or unavailability to picking up the goods. Most Danish consumers expect to have their product delivered in up to 3 business day and in terms of preferred delivery location, most of the them opt for home-delivery, but there are also consumers favoring to pick-up the products from the store, parcel machine, workplace or at the post-office.

Danish consumers spend more and more money on online shopping instead of buying from physical retailers; for instance, according to various reports by FDIH, there is an increase of at least 3-4% in expenditure via Internet each year, which has a negative impact on the traditional and physical retail. In terms of product or service category bought online, it seems that Danish consumers prefer to buy online clothing, footwear and jewelries (19%), travel and cultural related (14%), and movies, books, games, music and toys (14%) (See Figure below). As region for the online retailer, in 2016, 68% of the products or services were ordered from Danish web-shops, while the rest (32%) was purchased from online stores outside Denmark.



Figure 5. Share of goods and services purchased online (2016)

Customers tend also to opt for a so-called "showrooming" through which they try out a product in store before purchasing it online for a cheaper price, which consequently affects traditional retailers' sales. According to a recent study by PostNord³, 6 out of 10 digital buyers in the Nordic countries said that in-store visits were an important source of information when planning their digital purchases. Even if that is a threat, there are ways in which traditional stores can avoid losing custom to online retailers (e.g. by offering price-matching); however, this is likely to affect their profitability, as they cut their margins to retain custom, therefore many traditional retailers are sometimes adopting multichannel strategies.

4.1.3. Retail sales in Danish retail industry

E-commerce sales value in Denmark grew from 32 billion DKK in 2009 to 100.7 billion DKK in 2016, which means an increase of 214.68% in the value of products sold online. When looking at the growth of Danish online retailers' sales between 2013 and 2016, there is an increase in online sales from one year to another; however, the growth rate was 19.08% in 2015 and dropped to 13.7% in 2016, which together with a decreasing growth rate of change from one year to another in the number of online purchases could indicate a potential decrease in the speed of e-commerce retail sale growth. When analyzing the sales amount within each NACE category, it can be observed (see Figure 6 below) that the percentage of retail sales via internet from the total retail sales has continuously been increasing from 2009; however, by comparing each category to the amount sold in 2009, it can be seen that mainly two categories have suffered drastic changes in sales, namely: category "4= *Retail sale of information and communication equipment*" sell year less than in 2009, whereas the category "8=*Retail sale via Internet, mail order, etc.*" changed the most compared to other NACE categories and it sells much more than in 2009 (See Figure 7 below).

³ <u>https://www.emarketer.com/Article/How-Common-Showrooming-Nordic-Countries/1013022</u>



Figure 6. Share of NACE sales in total retail sales



1=Supermarkets and department stores, etc.

2=Retail sale of food in specialized stores

3=Retail sale of automotive fuel;

4= Retail sale of information and communication equipment

5=Retail sale of textiles and household equipment, etc.

6=Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods, etc.

7=Retail sale of wearing apparel

8=Retail sale via Internet, mail order, etc.

Figure 7. Change in sales by NACE categories

4.1.4. Employment in the Danish retail industry

In terms of employment, the retail trade sector seems to be generally special in that it provides opportunities for the not highly educated workforce, and has a large over representation of young workers and a low average seniority. At the national level, the youth employment in the Danish retail trade sector has an important role, the wholesale and retail trade sector hires most of the basic level employees between 15 and 30 years old (See figures in Appendix I for more detailed information).

A potential shift in the retail industry from traditional retailers to more online retailers will definitely have an impact on the levels of the employment, and mostly among youth. Even if the impact of e-commerce on traditional retailing will mean a workforce shifting from traditional type of jobs (e.g. cashier) to another type of job in the online retailing (e.g. Customer care specialist), it is essential for local and national governments to be prepared for such a change and maybe able to make more investments in specialized educational programs for the area of online retail. In 2015, the number of employees in companies operating within the NACE category 479 - "Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets", basically online retailers, accounted for 3% from the total number of employees in retail; even though the number seems small, in figure below it can be seen that this category has witnessed increasing and accelerating growth rates from one year to another, starting with 2012.



Figure 8. Number of employees by NACE categories

4.1.5. Bankruptcies in retail industry

With a growing number of online retail sales, traditional retailers are struggling to survive and not be substituted, but in some situations, customers prefer the experience of traditional shopping, to enjoy the benefits of trying the product, such as clothes. Thus, it may depend on the type of product whether consumers change shopping channels. However, it seems that in Denmark, retailers struggle more and more with adapting leading to an increasing level of bankruptcies from one year to another (See Figure 9). Moreover, the number of small retailers was 17.5% (firms with 0-9 employees) and 31.3% (for firms with 10-19 employees) lower in 2015 compared with 2009. The decrease in number of firms led also to a decrease in the level of turnover and number of persons employed in the NACE category "47 Retail trade, except of motor vehicles etc." (See Figure 10 for more detailed numbers).



Figure 9.	Wholesale	and	retail	trade	bankruptcy	levels
-----------	-----------	-----	--------	-------	------------	--------

		2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
	Enterprises (number)	20062	19946	19434	19045	18141	17605	17069
0-9 employees	Turnover (DKK million)	78260	77665	77083	77470	73914	71977	67816
	Number of persons employed	49185	47799	46295	44931	43761	41204	39110
	Enterprises (number)	1034	945	933	872	883	898	787
10-19 employees	Turnover (DKK million)	28251	26511	27360	26096	26991	27658	25322
	Number of persons employed	14369	13131	12894	12043	12130	12358	10931

Figure 10. Accounts statistics for NACE category 47 by size and time

4.1.6. Observational data on bankrupted retailers in Denmark

Data about bankrupted retailers in Northern Region of Denmark was collected from a national database, by choosing solely a list with several recent data about performance indicators (i.e. ROA, net and gross profit) of small retailers with the status "The company is in bankruptcy". The list of bankrupted retailers represents only three out of the 9 NACE retail categories, the categories 472 - Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores, the category, 473 - Retail sale of automotive fuel in specialized stores and 478- Retail sale via stalls and markets being therefore not represented. From a general descriptive perspective (See also table below), it can be seen that 38% of the bankrupted companies belong to the category 471- Retail sale in non-specialized stores, have on average 14 years of experience. Even though the companies in this category have registered on average positive gross profits during 2012-2015, in terms of net profits the losses are huge (on average a negative result of 221000 DKK per year).

NACE	Years of experience average	Gross profit average 2012-2015 (1.000 kr)	Net profit average 2012-2015 (1.000 kr)	% of companies in total by NACE
471	14	2624	-221	38%
474	11	1081	-178	6%
475	7	-234	-476	6%
476	21	9542	-771	19%
477	9	355	-96	19%
479	5	630	126	13%
Total	12,5	2971,29	-270,44	100,00%

Table 5. Descriptives about bankrupted retailers in Northern Jutland region of Denmark

By looking at the ROA and net profits in each NACE category and the development of these indicators from one year to another, it can be noticed (see also the figures on the next page) that category 474- Retail sale of information and communication equipment in specialized stores has suffered dramatically changes from 2012. This is consistent with the analysis of the secondary data about retail sales in the first section of this chapter, where it was highlighted that the sales for this NACE category dropped drastically in the last few years, suspecting that a part of this drop could be explained by assuming that some stores started selling online, adapted, and therefore might have succeeded, whereas many of them were not surving.



Figure 11. Change in average of Net profits of the bankrupted retailers by NACE (2012-2016)



Figure 12. Change in average of ROA of the bankrupted retailers by NACE (2012-2016)

4.2. Descriptive analysis

From the total of analyzed companies, 62,7% have a developmental or traditional internet strategy, 29,73% have a transitional or online-offline combined internet strategy and 7,57% have a transformational or pure online strategy. On average, it seems that the companies employing a transitional adaptation type, namely selling both online and offline, have the best positive financial results in terms of Net profits, ROA and ROE in 2016.

From the 185 companies, it seems that the most adopted strategies are: 1- Passive strategy, 5-Brochure strategy, 10- Anti-mirror strategy and 11- Synergy strategy. However, it seems that not the most popular ones perform on average the best when looking at the net profits for 2016, but 6- Service strategy, 11- Synergy strategy and 4-Billboard strategy. Moreover, companies adopting a 6- Service strategy or 11- Synergy strategy have had on average, the highest ROA and ROE in 2016.

Format and strategy	Average of Net profits 2016 (1.000 kr)	Average of Return on assets 2016 (%)	Average of Return on equity 2016 (%)	Count of Strategy
1	232	-9	0	62,70%
1	80	-10	-46	22,16%
2	22	-1	-38	6,49%
3	147	-92	21	5,95%
4	449	3	-1	4,32%
5	114	7	18	10,27%
6	875	13	100	8,11%
7	205	3	-12	5,41%
2	322	4	23	29,73%
8	-108	-13	-8	2,70%
9	290	6	18	8,11%
10	83	1	12	10,27%
11	798	10	51	8,65%
3	73	-1	-34	7,57%
12	73	-1	-34	7,57%

Figure 53. Descriptive about the sample and the average financial results in 2016

4.2.1. Developmental adaptation

In the developmental category of strategies, the most represented strategies are 1 (passive strategy - 35,34%), 5 (brochure strategy - 10,34%) and 6 (service strategy - 12,93%). However, when looking at the performance indicators in this category of developmental strategies, the strategy 6-Service strategy has the highest average of net profits in 2016, followed by 4 - Billboard strategy. In terms of return on assets in 2016, it seems that the companies adopting a Service strategy have the highest average of return on assets and return on equity.





Figure 64. Descriptive of Average net profits in companies having a developmental adaptation type (by strategy, 2012-2016)

Figure 15. Descriptive of Average of ROA in companies having a developmental adaptation type (by strategy, 2012-2016)

4.2.2. Transitional adaptation

In the transitional category, the top three most frequent strategies are quite equally represented, meaning that between the three (mirror, anti-mirror and synergy) strategies there is no dominant one; but, there is a strategy, namely Export strategy, used by 9% of the companies in the transitional category, which shows on average negative performance outcomes: on average, the net profit is negative in 2016 and these companies have a negative ROA and ROE. The most profitable companies within the transitional category seem to be the ones adopting a 11 - Synergy strategy, on average with 798000 DKK in 2016 and 51% return on equity.



Figure 16. Descriptive of Average Net profits in companies having a developmental adaptation type (by strategy, 2012-2016)





4.2.3. Transformational adaptation

In the transformational category are the companies without physical outlets, selling their products solely online. These account for 8% of the total 185 companies investigated, and in terms of net profits it seems that on average in 2016, these companies were doing well having positive relults; however, these companies are not performing very well in terms of ROA and ROE, which could be caused for example by how a companies' management teams are managing the capital.



Figure 78. Descriptive of Average of Net Profits in companies having a transformational adaptation type (by strategy, 2012-2016)





4.3. Correlational analysis of the adaptation-performance and strategy-performance relationship by NACE category

There is not a strong relationship between the type of adaptation or the type of strategy and performance indicators, therefore both hypothesis are rejected, meaning that it cannot be argued that the more sophisticated the Internet strategy, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes, nor that the more transitional the type of adaptation, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes. However, the hypotheses proposed by this thesis are supported when looking at the differences between the companies in each category. Therefore, the NACE categories for which correlational analysis can be conducted are further investigated further.

4.3.1. NACE category 471: Retail sale in non-specialized stores

All the investigated companies in the NACE category 471 have responded to the advent of ecommerce by developmentally developing their existing business. All the companies have had a positive result in terms of gross profits.

ROA is positively correlated with the years of experience (0.65), but it is negatively correlated (-0.44) with the type of strategy, meaning that the more experience has the company the more likely it is to have positive ROA rate, and the more complicated is the internet strategy, the lower will be the ROA. A negative correlation (-0.63) is found between the type of strategy and the net profits, meaning that in this NACE category a positive financial result (i.e. net profit) will likely be earned by the companies with less complicated internet strategies. There is also a negative correlation between number of employees and years of experience, meaning that the higher is the number of years of experience, the lower will be the number of employees (-0.52). However, A positive financial result in terms of net profits will be likely associated with a high number of employees (0.58) and a positive financial result will likely be associated with lower number of employees (-0.70).

4.3.2. NACE category 472: Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores

All the investigated companies within the NACE category 472 have positive gross profits.

In terms of correlation, a positive but not so strong correlation (0.47) was found between the type of strategy and number of employees, which can be translated by saying that the more complicated the internet strategy the higher will be the number of employees. Moreover, it seems that in this category the higher the number of years of experience, the higher is the number of employees (0.52); in addition, the average gross profit in the last two years was found to be associated with number of employees, meaning that the higher the company the more likely will be that it will have positive results in terms of gross profits.

When looking at the format, namely at the type of adaptation to e-commerce adopted by the retailers in this category, there is a positive relationship between the type of format and years of experience; thus, the more experienced the company, the more likely it is to adopt a transformational format (e.g. to sell online).

4.3.3. NACE category 474: Retail sale of information and communication equipment in specialized stores

All investigated companies in this category presented positive gross profits, but there was not found a correlation between format and having positive or negative net profits or ROA. However, there is a negative correlation between average ROA in the past two years and the type of adaptation or format, thus it can be argued that for this category, the companies that are trying to adapt by transforming are likely to have had a lower ROA rate in the past two years. In addition, the type of strategy adopted by the companies in this category is positively correlated with average gross profits in the last two years (0.56) and number of employees (0.57), meaning that the more advanced the internet strategy, the more likely it is that the company has more people employed and had a positive or higher average of gross profit in the last two years.

4.3.4. NACE category 475: Retail sale of other household equipment in specialized stores

No strong relationship between format or strategy and performance indicators was found for this category. However, a weak but positive relationship can be noticed between number of employees and whether the company has registred a positive or negative result, thus the higher the company in terms of employees, the more likely will be that the result of net profit will be positive.

4.3.5. NACE category 476: Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods in specialized stores

All investigated companies in this category have registred positive gross profits in the last two years. In terms of correlations, a relatively weak but positive relationship can be noticed between the format type of adaptation and whether the company has registred a positive or negative ROA rate in the past two years (0.47); thus, the more transformational the retailer aimed to be, the more likely that it had a positive ROA rate. In addition, the higher the size of the company in terms of employees number, the less likely it is that the company will not engage in transforming itself due to the advent of e-commerce, opting for more developmental adaptation strategies. The same rule seems to be available for the type of internet strategy and its relationship with the size of the company and the ROA rate, meaning that the more complicated the internet strategy is, the more likely it is that the company registered a positive ROA rate in the past two years and the more likely it is that the company has a lower number of employees. The relationship between the size of the company in this NACE category and other financial performance indicators seems to be strong and negative; thus, the more employees, the more likely it is that the company has negative net profits and negative rate of ROA in the past two years. However, the relationship is strong and positive between the size of the company and the gross profits, meaning that the higher the company, the more likely that the gross profits will be satisfactory.

4.3.6. NACE category 477: Retail sale of other goods in specialized stores

No strong relationship has been found in this NACE category between format of adaptation or strategy and financial performance indicators, but there seems to be a positive relationship (0.73) between the size of the company and the average of gross profits earned by the company in the last two years, meaning that the bigger the size of the company the more likely it is that it will produce satisfactory gross profit results.

4.3.7. NACE category 479: Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets

When looking at the performance indicators, the companies within this NACE category seem to share some common characteristics. First, there is a positive correlation between format type of adaptation (0.52)/ type of internet strategy (0.56) and gross profits, meaning that the more transformational and more complex is the internet strategy, the more likely it is that it will deliver positive gross profits. Moreover, the complex the internet strategy, the more likely it will be that also the ROA rate will be positive. In terms of size, the higher it is the number of employees, the higher it is the average of net profits (0.58) and the average of gross profits in the last two years (0.94); moreover, a bigger company will be likely to have also a positive ROA rate.

5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project about retailing in Northern Denmark

5.1. Data interpretation, hypotheses and recommendations

As discussed in the previous sections of the Data Analysis part, there is not a strong relationship between the type of adaptation or the type of strategy and performance indicators, therefore both hypothesis are rejected, meaning that it cannot be argued that the more sophisticated the Internet strategy, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes, nor that the more transitional the type of adaptation, the higher the probability that retailers have positive financial performance outcomes. However, the hypotheses proposed by this thesis are supported when looking at the differences between the companies in each category, namely:

- 1) For the category 471: Retail sale in non-specialized stores, the hypothesis H1 was not supported, but H2 is partially supported through negative relationships between the type of strategy and ROA, and between type of strategy and Net profits. What that means is that the companies in this category should not engage in very complicated internet strategies in order to perform well. Also, another factor correlated with ROA is the experience of the retailer, namely, the more experienced is the retailer the more likely it is that it will manage accordingly its assets, thus having positive ROA rate at the end of the year. However, for the companies in this category, the higher is the number of years of experience, the lower will be the number of employees; in addition, a positive financial result in terms of net profits will be likely associated with a high number of employees.
- 2) For the NACE category 472: Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores, the hypothesis H1 was not supported, and neither the hypothesis H2. However, a correlation between type of adaptation and number of employees is found to be significant, thus, the more experienced the company, the more likely it is to adopt a transformational format (e.g. to sell online). In addition, a positive but not so strong correlation between the type of strategy and number of employees, can be translated by saying that the more complicated the internet strategy the higher will be the number of employees. In addition, the average gross profit in the last two years was found to be

associated with the number of employees, therefore it can be argued that the higher and the more experienced the company is, the likely it is that the gross profits will be positive.

- 3) For the NACE category 474: Retail sale of information and communication equipment in *specialized stores*, hypothesis H1 was partially supported through a negative correlation between average ROA in the past two years and the type of adaptation or format, thus it can be argued that for this category, the companies that are trying to adapt by transforming are likely to have had a lower ROA rate in the past two years. In addition, the type of strategy adopted by the companies in this category is positively correlated with average gross profits in the last two years meaning that the more advanced the internet strategy, the more likely it is to have also a positive average of gross profits.
- 4) For the NACE category 475: Retail sale of other household equipment in specialized stores, no significant relationship between format or strategy and performance indicators was found for this category, therefore both hypothesis H1 and H2 are not supported. However, it seems that the higher the size in terms of employees of the company in this category, the more likely will be that the result of net profit will be positive.
- 5) For the NACE category 476: Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods in specialized stores, hypothesis H1 is supported, meaning that for the companies in this category, the more complicated the internet strategy is, the more likely it is that the company will register a positive ROA. A weak but positive relationship was found also between the type of adaptation and whether the company has registered a positive or negative ROA, thus, the more transformational the retailer aims to be, the more likely that it is that it will have a positive ROA rate. In addition, the higher the size of the company in terms of employees number, the likely it is that the company will not engage in transforming itself due to the advent of e-commerce, opting for more developmental adaptation strategies. Also, the bigger these retailers are, the more likely it is that the company has negative net profits and negative rate of ROA, but on the other hand, these retailers tend to have a significant and positive correlation between the size of the company and the gross profits, meaning that the higher the company, the more likely that the gross profits will be satisfactory.

- 6) For the NACE category 477: *Retail sale of other goods in specialized stores*, no significant relationship exists between format of adaptation or strategy and financial performance indicators, therefore neither H1 nor H2 hypotheses are supported.
- 7) For the NACE category 479: Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets but via Internet, both H1 and H2 hypotheses are supported. First, there is a positive correlation between format type of adaptation and gross profits. Second, the type of internet strategy is correlated also with gross profits. For these two reasons, the companies in this category show a significant relationship between adaptation and performance as it was found that the more transformational and more complex is the internet strategy, the more likely it is that it will deliver positive gross profits, but also that the more complex the internet strategy, the more likely it will be that also the ROA rate will be positive.

5.2. Internal and external fit

One reason finding or not finding a significant relationship between type of adaptation or type of strategy and performance could be to a so-called notion of fit. Generally, it has been acknowledged that the better the fit between organization and environment, the higher the organizational performance (Donaldson 1999; Drazin and Van de Ven 1985). Therefore, adaptation could positively influence performance when there is a high level of fit/alignment between organization and environment. Many researchers have discussed how the fit or match between strategy and environment can influence organizational performance in order to investigate if the same generic strategy can be equally useful in a variety of environments (Lee & Miller, 1996), Miles and Snow 1978;), but it seems that there is not enough information on how strategic fit can be achieved in the retail business sector, especially nowadays with such a changing environment, informed and demanding consumers, and competition of the online retail giants like Amazon.

The concept of fit appears to be relevant in strategic management from a variety of perspectives and it is usually found in the literature as the concept defined by Venkatraman (1990) and among other words found to be related to - and used in the literature for - the concept of fit, several examples are essential to clarify: alignment and co-alignment/misalignment, match/mismatch, congruence/lack of congruence, and consistency/inconsistency (Ensign, 2001). Confusion can

Chapter 5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project about retailing in Northern Denmark

appear when the terms congruence and contingency are used interchangeably or mistakenly. The main difference between congruence and contingency concepts is that congruence must be tested established before testing for contingency; thus congruence is "a requirement for or contingency, but it is not a sufficient condition for contingency" (Ensign, 2001). In terms of classifications, a remarkable input into the integrated strategy formulation and implementation school is the work of (Siggelkow, 2001), who proposes four directions for change by evaluating the effects of environmental changes on internal and external fit: 1) no change - both the external and internal fit are not affected, the environmental change are not relevant to the firms, 2) detrimental fit destroying change - both the external and internal fit are affected, 3) benign fitdestroying change - internal fit is compromised by the environmental change, and 4) fit conserving change - the environmental change decreases external fit. Taking a slightly different perspective, (Zajac et al., 2000) introduce the notion of dynamic fit, and proposes four possible scenarios in the pursuit of dynamic strategic fit. In their scenarios, it is highlighted that different strategic changes may have different outcomes for different organizations, mainly due to the fact that the scenarios are conceptualized by answering two questions: "Does strategic change occur?" and "Is strategic change needed to establish dynamic strategic fit?", resulting in four scenarios: (i) beneficial strategic change and (ii) beneficial inertia, both leading to dynamic fit, and (iii) insufficient strategic change and (iv) excessive change, both leading to dynamic misfit.

From a theoretical perspective, Venkatraman (1989) develops a conceptual framework and an analytical scheme for testing, and measuring of fit. Therefore, fit was mapped as being: moderation, mediation, matching, gestalts, profile deviation, and co-variation. In situations where the concept of fit looks only at two variables (e.g. strategy and performance), only moderation, mediation, and matching could be considered the most appropriate perspective for a given research question (Venkatraman, 1989). The mediation perspective specifies the existence of a significant intervening mechanism (e.g., organizational structure) between an antecedent variable (e.g., strategy) and the consequent variable (e.g., performance). The mediation perspective decomposes the effects that market-structure characteristics have on firm performance into direct effects and indirect effects. On the other hand, the moderation perspective is considered by Venkatraman (1989) as being the one useful to evaluate the differences in the relationships between strategy and performance across various environments (Prescott, 1986). According to the moderation perspective, the impact that a predictor variable

Chapter 5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project about retailing in Northern Denmark

has on a criterion variable is dependent on the level of a third variable, termed here as the moderator. Consistent with other studies investigating the concept of fit, this thesis will use fit as moderation perspective since it is widely used by strategic management researchers (Nandakumar, Ghobadian, & O'Regan, 2010).

5.3. A basis for a future study of the environment-adaptation-performance in retailing

5.3.1 Theoretical considerations: environment, organizational configurations, competitive strategies and fit

Organizational adaptation consists of diverse but interrelated elements, and it has been studied under various contexts, which means that there are potentially different combinations of these elements. One way of viewing these potential combinations is through the notion of strategic configurations or archetypes (Busn, Manu, & Sriram, 1996). Organizational configurations can be defined as "commonly occurring clusters of attributes of organizational strategies, structures, and processes" (Ketchen, Thomas, & Snow, 1993), and within retail, the retail configurations can be used for the market as whole entity, as well as the smaller segments of the market (Kumar, Anand, & Song, 2017). Moreover, there is evidence that specific strategic typologies influence positively or negatively performance outcomes within the retail industry (e.g. (Kim et al., 2004)(Lewis & Thomas, 1990), and numerous studies have linked each of Porter's generic strategy approaches –differentiation, cost leadership, and focus – to performance (Parnell, 2011).

In addition, even though various studies found a significant relationship between the generic strategies and performance, in a study where Porter's generic strategies were applied solely to the e-business context, differentiation strategy was the only strategy found to positively influence firm performance (Koo, Song, Kim, & Nam, 2007). Thus, it will be assumed that there is a positive and significant association between each of Porter's strategic emphases cost leadership, differentiation, and focus – and organizational performance, but there are significant differences in terms of retail format. These differences will be investigated for each of the three retail formats in order to provide recommendations for which competitive strategies drive positive

Chapter 5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project about retailing in Northern Denmark

performance outcomes. Moreover, in order to observe when certain strategic options drive performance, a contingency perspective should be applied. In this way, it can be investigated also whether the strategy-performance relationship is mediated by fit, namely whether a certain strategy enables positive performance outcomes when there is a match between the firm structure and strategy. In line with the recommendations provided by (Johansson & Kask, 2016), this thesis aims to explore the performance implications of fit and misfit for strategic combinations of business strategy, retail format and multi-channel setup.

In terms of the generic strategies proposed by Porter (1980), three strategies are widely accepted as possible responses to industry structure and sustainable competitive advantage: cost leadership, differentiation, and focus. Cost leadership focuses on low cost, relative to that of competitors, without overlooking other areas, including quality and service, differentiation strategies require companies to provide customers with unique and valuable products and services to increase loyalty, and *market focus* strategy refers to initiatives where companies focus on a specific market segment such as a particular group of customers, geographic markets or product line segments (Porter, 1980). The thesis proposes to further investigate the strategic configurations seen as the combinations of *retail formats* determined by the type of sales channel (pure play, click-and-brick, and brick-and-mortar) and business strategy (cost leadership, differentiation, and focus) and the influence of these configurations on performance outcomes, in order to recommend the ideal and the best driving to positive performance configurations for traditional retailers. From a contingency perspective, adaptation occurs when the structure and processes of an organization are changed and fit to their environment (Venkatraman, 1990). In the literature on organizational adaptation fit is used in order to describe either match of the relationship among activities (internal fit), or as the term describing the strategy-performance relationship (external fit). Thus, the thesis also recommends investigating the effect of types of fit on the strategic configuration-performance relationship, and whether some strategic configurations perform better than others when there is a fit between the structure of the firm and its strategy.

Chapter 5. Theoretical reflections and recommendations for the AAU project about retailing in Northern Denmark

	Developmental	Transitional	Transformational >	
	Brick-and-mortar	Click-and-mortar	Pure play	
Cost leadership strategy	Config1	Config4	Config7	
Differentiation strategy	Config2	Config5	Config8	
Focus strategy	Config3	Config6	Config9	

The environment has been conceptualized in many ways by researchers within strategic management area, but the two most utilized perspectives refer to competitive rivalry or descriptors of uncertainty and turbulence (Heiens & Pleshko, 2010). (Hwang & Norton, 2010), inspired by the work of Lawrence and Lorsch (1967), argued that the perceived competitive intensity (not so much the actual level of competition) influences managerial decisions. In line with that, (Davis, Morris, & Allen, 1991) concentrated on measuring changing technology, competition between firms in the industry, and industry growth rate by assessing the level of perceived turbulence. Therefore, it is recommended to take a closer look also at the environmental factors and their impact on the type of adaptation, mainly by measuring the perceived turbulence. The underlying argument for perceived rather than actual level is caused by the fact that it makes sense to have a perspective like this, because there would not be a reaction if there is not a perceived turbulence. In line with that, an interesting perspective would be to investigate also managers' perspective on how they see e-commerce, as an opportunity or as a threat.

5.3.2. Other recommendations

There is a need for studies investigating to what extent fit mediates this relationship (Miller, 1992); Thus, it is recommended to be developed and empirically tested, various combinations of business strategy, retail format and sales channel, within the retail industry and how they impact the financial performance of retailers. However, in order to do that, it is recommended to collect more data about a representative sample of the total population of retailers in Northern Jutland and also to use a survey as an instrument for data collection in addition to observational data on strategies through the framework for analysis proposed in this thesis (Appendix III).

6. Limitations of the study

As any study, this thesis also has some potential weaknesses, mainly in terms of research approach, design and methods.

First, the sample of 185 small retailers might not be representative for the total population of retailers in Northern Jutland region of Denmark. However, in order to collect reliable data about performance indicators in due time, it was mandatory to collect data from the only national database providing this kind of information to the public.

Second, limitation is that some variables may not have been controlled accordingly, thus certain limitations in terms of reliability and validity in research instruments may be found. For example, it is possible that the location of the shop/outlet influences the strategy adopted by the retailer. Also, for instance, the experience of the retailer was measured in terms of years since the company was founded, but maybe a more appropriate way would be to measure also the experience with selling online or the experience of the last chain of managers.

Third, the concept of adaptation is catched in this thesis at a single point in time and by not taking into account how change and adaptation produced for retailers. For instance, it is possible that some of the investigated companies were having various strategies in the past few years.

Lastly, the philosophical position of the study is within positivism which assumes that all types of processes can be perceived as a certain variation of actions of individuals or relationships between individuals. Sometimes, adoption of positivism in business studies and other studies can be criticized for reliance to status quo, being only descriptive, and lacking insight into in-depth issues. However, that was not the aim of the study, but the thesis can be seen more as a pilot study for the future AAU project, thus it can serve as a basis for developing a survey, because it provides a comprehensive picture of the adaptation-performance relationship.
Chapter 7. Conclusion

7. Conclusion

It has been argued that businesses who are able to make use of the opportunities offered by the revolution will become winners while incumbents who refuse to innovate will become losers because technological revolutions change the dynamics of competition. Since the onset of the digital age, many brick and mortar businesses have lost market share significantly to pure digital players because they were slow in using digital tools and technologies. Thus, it seems that those missing the window of opportunity are risking becoming casualties of digital Darwinism.

After reviewing the literature in the area of Organizational adaptation, the thesis concluded that there is a need for studies that investigate the strategic choice-performance relationship from an empirical point of view, that explore the performance implications of strategic combinations of business strategy, retail format and multi-channel setup, studies that investigate whether a new form of retail institution (i.e. e-tailer) is a source of competitive advantage, and what are the strategic choices for traditional retailers as emerging online retailers case to sustain their competitive advantages, studies testing the performance outcomes generated by the strategic choices in the retail context that is changing due to the advent of e-commerce, but also studies focusing on the consequences of change at the micro and macro level, instead of looking solely on how the choice typologies of organizational templates change, and which are the responses of organizations to them.

This thesis investigated how digitalization has changed the environment for traditional retailers and how retailers adapted to these changes. The aim of the thesis was twofold, providing an analysis at the macro-economic level in terms of the implications of e-commerce on retailing industry in the Northern Jutland region of Denmark, but also an analysis at the firm micro level by investigating how retailers responded the changes in their environment. The overall conclusion of the analysis was that the relationship between adaptation and performance should be investigated by controlling, for instance, for type of company or type of sold products, and that the association between adaptation strategies and performance cannot be generalized for all retailers. In addition, this thesis is a basis for a future AAU project and in the part with recommendations and theoretical considerations, the thesis provides insight into how to integrate the concept of fit as a mediator of the adaptation-performance relationship.

List of references

- A Van Vliet, P. J., & Pota, D. (2000). Understanding online retail: A classification of online retailers. *The Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *41*(2), 23. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/232578163/fulltextPDF/7EBF3689519C4817 PQ/1?accountid=8144
- Abetti, P. A. (2006). Case Study: Jack Welch's Creative Revolutionary Transformation of General Electric and the Thermidorean Reaction (1981-2004). *Creativity & Innovation Management*, 15(1), 74–84.
- Agarwal, A., Leung, A., & Konana, P. (2011). Online Retailer vs. Click and Mortar Retailer: Who Performs Better? Retrieved from
- https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/4130/c843c47ed5aa64a6163ab6e8c9d37d44f3df.pdf
- Aldrich, H. E., & Pfeffer, J. (1976). Environments of Organizations. Annual Review of Sociology, 2, 79– 105. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2946087
- Al-Haddad, S., & Kotnour, T. (2015). Integrating the organizational change literature: a model for successful change. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*; , 28(2), 234–262. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOCM-11-2013-0215
- Anderson, W. P., Chatterjee, L., & Lakshmanan, T. R. (2003). E-commerce, Transportation, and Economic Geography. *Growth and Change*, *34*(4), 415–432. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.0017-4815.2003.00228.x
- Angle, H. L., & Perry, J. L. (1981). An Empirical Assessment of Organizational Commitment and Organizational Effectiveness. *Source: Administrative Science Quarterly*, 26(1), 1–14. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2392596
- Angle, H. L., & Perry, J. L. (1981). An Empirical Assessment of Organizational Commitment and Organizational Effectiveness. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 26(1), 1–14. Retrieved from http://links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0001-8392%28198103%2926%3A1%3C1%3AAEAOOC%3E2.0.CO%3B2-A
- Anitsal, I., & Anitsal, M. M. (2011). EMERGENCE OF ENTREPRENEURIAL RETAIL FORMS. Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal, 17(2), 1–17. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/885018150/fulltextPDF/2947F7BA197C4D85 PQ/1?accountid=8144
- Athanassopoulos, A. D. (2003). Strategic Groups, Frontier Benchmarking and Performance Differences: Evidence from the UK Retail Grocery Industry*. *Journal of Management Studies*, 40(4), 921–953. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-6486.00365
- Bamberger, I. (1983). Value Systems, Strategies and the Performance of Small and Medium-Sized Firms. *International Small Business Journal*, 1(4), 25–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/026465608300100402
- Bamberger, I. (1983). Value systems, strategies and the performance of small and medium-sized firms. *European Small Business Journal*, *1*(4), 25–39. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/026465608300100402
- Beer, M., Voelpel, S. C., Leibold, M., & Tekie, E. B. (2005). Strategic Management as Organizational Learning: Developing Fit and Alignment through a Disciplined Process. *Long Range Planning*, 38, 445–465. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lrp.2005.04.008
- better strategic planning: Managing change and planning for the future require both vision and strategy. (2012). *Strategic Direction*, 29(1), 30–32. https://doi.org/10.1108/02580541311285410
- better strategic planning: Managing change and planning for the future require both vision and strategy. (2012). *Strategic Direction*, 29(1), 30–32. https://doi.org/10.1108/02580541311285410
- Bhattacharya, S., & Bibhuti, B. M. (2015). Evolution, Growth and Challenges in E-commerce Industry : A Case of India. *Sumedha Journal of Management*; *4*(1), 45–58. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/1658220795/fulltextPDF/A81597198F0F4168 PQ/1?accountid=8144

- Block, L. (2001). Perspectives on organizational change. *Futurics*, 25(3/4), 67–87. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/219844647/fulltextPDF/45324D0BCDE94D1 BPQ/1?accountid=8144
- Blumentritt, T., & Danis, W. M. (2006). Business Strategy Types and Innovative Practices. *JOUBNAL OF MANAGERIAL ISSUES*, *18*(2), 274–291. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/40604538.pdf
- Blumentritt, T., & Danis, W. M. (2006). Business Strategy Types and Innovative Practices. *JOUBNAL* OF MANAGERIAL ISSUES, 18(2), 274–291. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/40604538.pdf
- Blumentritt, T., & Danis, W. M. (2006). Business Strategy Types and Innovative Practices. *JOUBNAL OF MANAGERIAL ISSUES*, *18*(2), 274–291. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/40604538.pdf
- Boeker, W., & Goodstein, J. (1991). Organizational Performance and Adaptation: Effects of Environment and Performance on Changes in Board Composition. *Source: The Academy of Management Journal*, 34(4), 805–826. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/256390
- Boschma, R. A., & Weltevreden, J. W. J. (2008). An evolutionary perspective on Internet adoption by retailers in the Netherlands. *Environment and Planning*, 40, 2222–2237. https://doi.org/10.1068/a3972
- Bourgeois, L. J. (1980). The Academy of Management Review Strategy and Environment: A Conceptual Integration. *The Academy of Management Review Academy of Management Review*, 5(1), 25–39. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/257802
- Brien, E., & Calantone, R. (1994). Understanding Competitive Advantage through a strategic retail typology. *Journal of Applied Business Research (JABR)*, *10*(2), 23–32. Retrieved from https://www.cluteinstitute.com/ojs/index.php/JABR/article/view/5935/6013
- Brien, E., & Calantone, R. (1994). Understanding Competitive Advantage through a strategic retail typology. *Journal of Applied Business Research (JABR)*, *10*(2), 23–32. Retrieved from https://www.cluteinstitute.com/ojs/index.php/JABR/article/view/5935/6013
- Brien, E., & Calantone, R. (1994). Understanding Competitive Advantage through a strategic retail typology. *Journal of Applied Business Research (JABR)*, *10*(2), 23–32. Retrieved from https://www.cluteinstitute.com/ojs/index.php/JABR/article/view/5935/6013
- Brown, D., Spillman, K., Lee, M.-Y., & Lu, Y. (Tracy). (2014). Factors Influencing Small Tourism Business Performance: The Case of Central Kentucky, United States. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 23(7), 768–789. https://doi.org/10.1080/19368623.2014.883293
- Brynjolfsson, E. ;, & Smith, M. D. (2000). Frictionless commerce? A comparison of Internet and conventional retailers. *Management Science*, *46*(4). Retrieved from
- http://search.proquest.com/docview/213245409/1B1E0802026A4D59PQ/1?accountid=8144 Burt, S., & Sparks, L. (2003). E-commerce and the retail process: a review. *Journal of Retailing and*
- *Consumer Services*, *10*, 275–286. Retrieved from http://onemvweb.com/sources/sources/ecommerce retail process.pdf
- Business strategy and the impact on performance: Does greater clarity bring the best results? (n.d.). *Strategic Direction*, *31*(4), 19–21. https://doi.org/10.1108/SD-02-2015-0029
- Business strategy and the impact on performance: Does greater clarity bring the best results? (n.d.). *Strategic Direction*, *31*(4), 19–21. https://doi.org/10.1108/SD-02-2015-0029
- Busn, J., Manu, F. A., & Sriram, V. (1996). Literature Review Innovation Orientation and Marketing Strategy, 35, 79–91. Retrieved from http://ac.els-cdn.com/0148296395000569/1-s2.0-0148296395000569-main.pdf?_tid=4c90da8a-04d5-11e7-994d-00000aab0f02&acdnat=1489070161_d3b4e06ce79b49f55ce842e106fc2a41

- Carley, M. K., & Le, J.-S. (n.d.). Dynamic organizations: organizational adaptation in a changing environment. *Advances in Strategic Management*, *15*(1998), 269–297. Retrieved from http://casos.cs.cmu.edu/publications/papers/ORGTHEO52.pdf
- Chaffee, E. E. (1985). Three Models of Strategy. *The Academy of Management Review Academy of Management Review*, *10*(1), 89–98. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/258215
- Chakravarthy, B. S. (1982). Adaptation: A Promising Metaphor for Strategic Management. Academy of Management Review, 7(1), 35–44. https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.1982.4285438
- Chakravarthy, B. S. (1986). Measuring strategic performance. *Strategic Management Journal*, 7(5), 437–458. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250070505
- Chang, K.-C., Jackson, J., & Grover, V. (n.d.). E-commerce and corporate strategy: an executive perspective. Retrieved from http://ac.els-cdn.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/S0378720602000952/1-s2.0-S0378720602000952-main.pdf?_tid=4767944a-0a66-11e7-8e84-00000aacb360&acdnat=1489682186_dd886820fb525f10af561136d8a3e41b
- Conant, J. S., Mokwa, M. P., & Varadarajan, P. R. (1990). Strategic types, distinctive marketing competencies and organizational performance: A multiple measures-based study. *Strategic Management Journal*, 11(5), 365–383. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250110504
- Corrado, C. A., & Hulten, C. R. (2010). How Do You Measure a "Technological Revolution"? American Economic Association Meetings, 100(2 PAPERS AND PROCEEDINGS OF THE One Hundred Twenty Second Annual Meeting OF THE AMERICAN ECONOMIC ASSOCIATION), 0–12. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.100.2.99
- Corrado, C. A., & Hulten, C. R. (2010). How Do You Measure a Technological Revolution? *The American Economic Review PAPERS AND PROCEEDINGS OF THE One Hundred Twenty Second Annual Meeting OF THE AMERICAN ECONOMIC ASSOCIATION*, *100*(2), 99–104. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/27804971
- Da Silveira, G. J. C., & Sousa, R. S. (1995). Paradigms of choice in manufacturing strategy: Exploring performance relationships of fit, best practices, and capability-based approaches. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management International Journal of Operations & amp Production Management International Journal of Operations & amp; Production Management,* 30(4), 1219–1245. https://doi.org/10.1108/01443571011094244
- Davis, D., Morris, M., & Allen, J. (1991). Perceived Environmental Turbulence and Its Effect on Selected Entrepreneurship, Marketing, and Organizational Characteristics in Industrial Firms. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, *19*(1), 43–51. Retrieved from http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/975/art%253A10.1007%252FBF02723423.pdf?originUrl=h ttp%253A%252F%252Flink.springer.com%252Farticle%252F10.1007%252FBF02723423&token2 =exp=1492793709~acl=%252Fstatic%252Fpdf%252F975%252Fart%2525253A10.1007%2525252 FBF02723423.pdf%253ForiginUrl%253
- Deshpandé, R., Grinstein, A., Ofek, E., Deshpandé, R., Ofek, E., Grinstein, A., & Glazer, G. (n.d.). Strategic orientations in a competitive context: The role of strategic orientation differentiation. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11002-012-9167-4
- Dess, G. G., Newport, S., & Rasheed, A. M. A. (1993). Configuration Research in Strategic Management: Key Issues and Suggestions. *Journal of Management*, *19*(4), 775–795. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/014920639390027K/1-s2.0-014920639390027Kmain.pdf?_tid=59dc47b2-31c4-11e7-b3f5-00000aab0f6c&acdnat=1494010685_cd4c3175f5b81926481ef727c64bc437
- Doherty, N., Ellis-Chadwick, F., & Hart, C. (2003). An analysis of the factors affecting the adoption of the Internet in the UK retail sector. *Journal of Business Research*, *56*, 887–897. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0148-2963(01)00275-2
- Doolin, Mcleod, B. ;, Mcqueen, L. ;, Watton, B. ;, & Mark. (2003). Internet Strategies for Established Retailers: Four New Zealand Case Studies. *Journal of Information Technology Cases and Applications*, 5(4). Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com/docview/214906004/fulltextPDF/F6812184870D4657PQ/1?accountid=8 144

- Duan, X., & Jin, Z. (2014). Positioning decisions within strategic groups. *Management Decision*, 52(10), 1858–1887. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-08-2013-0415
- Dukovska-Popovska, I., Boer, H., & Professor, A. (2008). Manufacturing Strategy Configurations, Contingencies and Performance. In 15th International Annual EurOMA Conference. Groningen, Netherlands. Retrieved from http://vbn.aau.dk/files/14804383/euroma_2008_groningen_dukovskaboer-_final.pdf
- Dukovska-Popovska, I., Boer, H., & Professor, A. (2008). Manufacturing Strategy Configurations, Contingencies and Performance. In 15th International Annual EurOMA Conference. Groningen, Netherlands. Retrieved from http://vbn.aau.dk/files/14804383/euroma_2008_groningen_dukovskaboer-_final.pdf
- Durand, R., Durand, R., Lyon, E., Kazanjian, R., Rao, H., Dumont, A., ... Persinger, J. (2001). AGE, ORDER OF ENTRY, STRATEGIC ORIENTATION, AND ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 16, 471–494. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com/S0883902699000610/1-s2.0-S0883902699000610-main.pdf?_tid=cafaaede-1842-11e7a610-00000aacb361&acdnat=1491206261_b9a56471c50bfa0b35b4016111cdbee0
- Durand, R., Durand, R., Lyon, E., Kazanjian, R., Rao, H., Dumont, A., ... Persinger, J. (2001). AGE, ORDER OF ENTRY, STRATEGIC ORIENTATION, AND ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 16, 471–494. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com/S0883902699000610/1-s2.0-S0883902699000610-main.pdf?_tid=cafaaede-1842-11e7a610-00000aacb361&acdnat=1491206261_b9a56471c50bfa0b35b4016111cdbee0
- Ensign, P. C. (2001). THE CONCEPT OF FIT IN ORGANIZATIONAL RESEARCH. *INT'L. J. OF* ORG. THEORY & BEHAV, 4(3&4), 287–306. Retrieved from www.dekker.com
- Forbes, L. P., Kelley, S. W., & Hoffman, K. D. (2005). Typologies of e-commerce retail failures and recovery strategies. *Journal of Services Marketing An International Journal Iss Journal of Services Marketing*, 19(2), 280–292. https://doi.org/10.1108/08876040510609907
- Forbes, L. P., Kelley, S. W., & Hoffman, K. D. (2005). Typologies of e-commerce retail failures and recovery strategies. *Journal of Services Marketing An International Journal Iss Journal of Services Marketing*, 19(2), 280–292. https://doi.org/10.1108/08876040510609907
- Forbes, L. P., Kelley, S. W., & Hoffman, K. D. (2005). Typologies of e-commerce retail failures and recovery strategies. *Journal of Services Marketing An International Journal Iss Journal of Services Marketing*, 19(2), 280–292. https://doi.org/10.1108/08876040510609907
- Fraser, J., Fraser, N., & Mcdonald, F. (2000). Supply Chain Management: An International Journal The strategic challenge of electronic commerce. Supply Chain Management: An International Journal Iss International Journal of Operations & Comparison Management Iss Journal of Business & Comp. Industrial Marketing, 5(2), 7–14. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/13598540010312936
- Fuentes-Henríquez, F., & Sol, P. Del. (2012). Analogical foundation of the scope of organizational change. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 25(1), 163–185. https://doi.org/10.1108/09534811211199646
- Ginsberg, A., & Venkatraman, N. (1995). Institutional Initiatives for Technological Change: From Issue Interpretation to Strategic Choice. *Organization Studies*, *16*(3), 425–448. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/doi/pdf/10.1177/017084069501600303
- Goldmanis, M., Hortacsu, A., Syverson, C., Emre, O., Hortaçsu, A., & Emre, Ö. (2008). NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES E-COMMERCE AND THE MARKET STRUCTURE OF RETAIL INDUSTRIES. Retrieved from http://www.nber.org/papers/w14166
- Grandori, A. (2013). *Handbook of Economic Organization. Integrating Economic and Organization Theory*. Edward Elgar.
- Grant, R. M. (2003). Strategic planning in a turbulent environment: evidence from the oil majors. *Strategic Management Journal*, 24(6), 491–517. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.314

- Green, K. M., Covin, J. G., & Slevin, D. P. (2008). Exploring the relationship between strategic reactiveness and entrepreneurial orientation: The role of structure–style fit. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *23*, 356–383. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusvent.2007.01.002
- Greenwood, R., & Hinings, C. R. (Bob). (n.d.). Radical Organizational Change. In *The SAGE Handbook* of Organization Studies (pp. 814–842). 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom : SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608030.n30
- Guy, C. M. (1998). Classifications of retail stores and shopping centres: some methodological issues. *GeoJournal*, 45, 255–264. Retrieved from http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/874/art%253A10.1023%252FA%253A1006960414161.pdf ?originUrl=http%3A%2F%2Flink.springer.com%2Farticle%2F10.1023%2FA%3A1006960414161 &token2=exp=1490273893~acl=%2Fstatic%2Fpdf%2F874%2Fart%25253A10.1023%25252FA%2 5253A1006
- Hambrick, D. C. (2003). On the Staying Power of Defenders, Analyzers, and Prospectors. *The Academy* of Management Executive (1993-2005), 17(4, Building Effective Networks), 115–118. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/4166013.pdf
- Heiens, R. A., & Pleshko, L. P. (2010). The Relationship between Strategic Orientation, Growth Strategies, and Market Share Performance. *Regional Business Review*, 29, 16–30. Retrieved from http://scholarcommons.sc.edu/
- Heiens, R. A., & Pleshko, L. P. (2010). The Relationship between Strategic Orientation, Growth Strategies, and Market Share Performance. *Regional Business Review*, 29, 16–30. Retrieved from http://scholarcommons.sc.edu/
- Hékis, H. R., Soares, M. L., De Medeiros Valentim, R. A., De Paula Teixeira, R. O., & Neis, D. F. (2013). Evaluation of Organizational Behavior An application of the Typology of Miles and Snow in the Hotel sector Florianópolis -Santa Catarina -Brazil. *Revista de Globalización, Competitividad Y Gobernabilidad:*, 7(2), 26–43. https://doi.org/10.3232/GCG.2013.V7.N2.02
- Hékis, H. R., Soares, M. L., De Medeiros Valentim, R. A., De Paula Teixeira, R. O., & Neis, D. F. (2013). Evaluation of Organizational Behavior An application of the Typology of Miles and Snow in the Hotel sector Florianópolis -Santa Catarina -Brazil. *Revista de Globalización, Competitividad Y Gobernabilidad:*, 7(2), 26–43. https://doi.org/10.3232/GCG.2013.V7.N2.02
- Hodgson, G. M. (n.d.). Understanding Organizational Evolution: Toward a Research Agenda using Generalized Darwinism. Retrieved from
 - http://uhra.herts.ac.uk/bitstream/handle/2299/11194/904963.pdf?sequence=2
- Hodgson, G. M. (n.d.). Understanding Organizational Evolution: Toward a Research Agenda using Generalized Darwinism. Retrieved from
 - http://uhra.herts.ac.uk/bitstream/handle/2299/11194/904963.pdf?sequence=2
- Hodgson, G. M., & Knudsen, T. (2006). Why we need a generalized Darwinism, and why generalized Darwinism is not enough. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 61, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2005.01.004
- Home, N. (1993). ENVIRONMENTAL SELECTION AND RETAIL CHANGE. Scand. J. Mgmt., 9(4), 283–298. Retrieved from http://ac.els-cdn.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/095652219390025N/1-s2.0-095652219390025N-main.pdf?_tid=f1a2e5a6-31bf-11e7-acb6-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1494008792 cb0ec9ba404d8e5213caf0dd06f9c775
- Hrebiniak, L. G., & Joyce, W. F. (1985). Organizational Adaptation: Strategic Choice and Environmental Determinism. Administrative Science Quarterly, 30(3), 336–349. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2392666
- Hrebiniak, L. G., & Joyce, W. F. (1985). Organizational Adaptation: Strategic Choice and Environmental Determinism. *Source: Administrative Science Quarterly*, 30225(3), 336–349. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2392666
- Hsiu-Fen, L., Gwo-Guang, & Lee. (2005). "Critical success factors for implementing knowledge management in small and medium enterprises" *Management Decision Journal of Knowledge*

Management Iss Industrial Management & amp; Data Systems, 43(3), 171–188. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00251740510581902

- Hsiu-Fen, L., Gwo-Guang, & Lee. (2005). Impact of organizational learning and knowledge management factors on e-business adoption. *Management Decision Journal of Knowledge Management Iss Industrial Management & amp; Data Systems*, 43(3), 171–188. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00251740510581902
- Humphreys, J. H. (n.d.). Transformational and Transactional Leader Behavior The Relationship with Support for E-Commerce and Emerging Technology. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/237226612/fulltextPDF/DD8DFCD4DA5848DAPQ/1?accounti d=8144
- Hwang, E. J., & Norton, M. J. T. (2010). Market Orientation, Performance, and Perceived Environmental Uncertainty in South Korean Apparel Retail Stores. *Transnational Corporations Review*, 2(3), 44– 58. https://doi.org/10.1080/19186444.2010.11658249
- Isoherranen, V., & Kess, P. (2011). Analysis of Strategy by Strategy Typology and Orientation Framework. *Modern Economy*, 2, 575–583. https://doi.org/10.4236/me.2011.24064
- Isoherranen, V., & Kess, P. (2011). Analysis of Strategy by Strategy Typology and Orientation Framework. *Modern Economy*, 2, 575–583. https://doi.org/10.4236/me.2011.24064
- Jabnoun, Naceur, Khalifah, Azaddin, & Yusuf. (2003). Environmental uncertainty, strategic orientation, and quality management: A contingency model. *Attahir The Quality Management Journal*, 10(4). Retrieved from

- Jackson, P., & Harris, L. (2003). Journal of Organizational Change Management E-business and organisational change: Reconciling traditional values with business transformation. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 16(5), 497–511. https://doi.org/10.1108/09534810310494900
- Jarach, D. (2002). The digitalisation of market relationships in the airline business: the impact and prospects of e-business. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, 8, 115–120. Retrieved from http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0969699701000394/1-s2.0-S0969699701000394-main.pdf?_tid=a7c56a86-04d2-11e7-972d-00000aab0f6b&acdnat=1489069026_3fbd5ebf5583ea6e149d902844b1ea3c
- Jarzabkowski, P. (n.d.). Strategy as Practice: Recursiveness, Adaptation, and Practices-in-Use. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840604040675
- Jaworski, B. J., & Kohli, A. K. (1993). Market Orientation: Antecedents and Consequences. Source: Journal of Marketing Journal of Marketing This Content Downloaded from, 57225(130), 53–70. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1251854
- Jennings, D. F., & Seaman, S. L. (1994). High and low levels of organizational adaptation: An empirical analysis of strategy, structure, and performance. *Strategic Management Journal*, *15*(6), 459–475. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250150604
- Johansson, T., & Kask, J. (2016). Configurations of business strategy and marketing channels for ecommerce and traditional retail formats: A Qualitative Comparison Analysis (QCA) in sporting goods retailing. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 34, 326–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2016.07.009
- Jusoh, R. (2010). The influence of perceived environmental uncertainty, firm size, and strategy on multiple performance measures usage. *African Journal of Business Management*, 4(10), 1972–1984. Retrieved from http://www.academicjournals.org/ajbm
- Jusoh, R. (2010). The influence of perceived environmental uncertainty, firm size, and strategy on multiple performance meJusoh, R. (2010). The influence of perceived environmental uncertainty, firm size, and strategy on multiple performance measures usage. African Journal. *African Journal of Business Management*, 4(10), 1972–1984. Retrieved from http://www.academicjournals.org/ajbm
- Kathuria, R., Joshi, M. P., & Porth, S. J. (2007). Organizational alignment and performance: past, present and future. *Management Decision*, 45(3), 503–517. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251740710745106

http://search.proquest.com/docview/213593789/fulltextPDF/8B171E1FCCC34178PQ/1?accountid=8144

- Kelley, S. W., Hoffman, K. D., & Davis, M. A. (1993). A typology of retail failures and recoveries. *Journal of Retailing*, 69(4), 429. Retrieved from
 http://www.com/docs/22864711520
 - http://search.proquest.com/docview/228647115?OpenUrlRefId=info:xri/sid:primo&accountid=8144
- Kelley, S. W., Hoffman, K. D., & Davis, M. A. (1993). A typology of retail failures and recoveries. *Journal of Retailing*, 69(4), 429. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/228647115?OpenUrlRefId=info:xri/sid:primo&accountid=8144
- Kelley, S. W., Hoffman, K. D., & Davis, M. A. (1993). A typology of retail failures and recoveries. *Journal of Retailing*, 69(4), 429. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/228647115?OpenUrlRefId=info:xri/sid:primo&accountid=8144
- Kendall, Kendall, J. E., & Kenneth E. (2001). A paradoxically peaceful coexistence between commerce and ecommerce. *JITTA : Journal of Information Technology Theory and Application*, 3(4). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/200053835/fulltextPDF/8382D8C7636145ADPQ/1?accountid=
- 8144
 Ketchen, D. J., Thomas, J. B., & Snow, C. C. (1993). Organizational Configurations and Performance: A Comparison of Theoretical Approaches. *The Academy of Management Journal*, *36*(6), 1278–1313. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/256812
- Kim, E., Dae-il, N., & Stimpert, J. L. (2004). TESTING THE APPLICABILITY OF PORTER'S GENERIC STRATEGIES IN THE DIGITAL AGE: A STUDY OF KOREAN CYBER MALLS. *Journal of Business Strategies*, 21(1), 19. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/204382471/fulltextPDF/3EDEB19C5AD14ADCPQ/1?accounti d=8144
- King, R. C., Sen, R., & Xia, M. (2004). Impact of Web-Based e-Commerce on Channel Strategy in Retailing. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 8(3 Mobile Commerce Applications (Spring, 2004)), 103–130. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/27751109
- King, R. C., Sen, R., & Xia, M. (2004). Impact of Web-based e-Commerce on Channel Strategy in Retailing. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce / Spring*, 8(3), 103–130. Retrieved from http://www-tandfonline-

com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/doi/pdf/10.1080/10864415.2004.11044297?needAccess=true

- Ko, M., & Roztocki, N. (2009). Investigating the Impact of Firm Strategy—Click-and-Brick, Brick-and-Mortar, and Pure-Click—on Financial Performance. *JITTA : Journal of Information Technology Theory and Application*, 10(2), 4–17. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/200040118/fulltextPDF/8BE16F0DFFDB44C4PQ/1?accountid =8144
- Koberg, C. S. (1987). RESOURCE SCARCITY, ENVIRONMENTAL UNCERTAINTY, AND ADAPTIVE ORGANIZATIONAL BEHAVIOR. *Academy of Management Journal*, 30(4), 798– 807. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/256161.pdf
- Koberg, C., Chesley, J. A., & Heppard, K. A. (2000). Adaptive Latitude: Environment, Organization, and Individual Influences. *Ournal of Business Research*, 50, 259–272. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com/S014829639900020X/1-s2.0-S014829639900020X-main.pdf?_tid=d139fcb6-30c8-11e7-9462-00000aacb360&acdnat=1493902652 64e0eb4a0af305e077fcf4259464d21b
- Koo, C., Song, J., Kim, Y. J., & Nam, K. (2007). Do e-business strategies matter? The antecedents and relationship with firm performance. *Information Systems Frontiers*, *9*(2–3), 283–296. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10796-006-9008-1
- Kraemer, K. L., Gibbs, J., & Dedrick, J. (2017). Impacts of Globalization on E-Commerce Use and Firm Performance: A Cross-Country Investigation. https://doi.org/10.1080/01972240500253350
- Kreutzer, R. T., & Land, K.-H. (2013). Digital Darwinism Branding and Business Models in Jeopardy. Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden. Retrieved from http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/690/bok%253A978-3-642-54401-9.pdf?originUrl=http%3A%2F%2Flink.springer.com%2Fbook%2F10.1007%2F978-3-642-54401-

9&token2=exp=1490615463~acl=%2Fstatic%2Fpdf%2F690%2Fbok%25253A978-3-642-54401-9.pdf%3ForiginUrl%3Dhttp%25

- Kumar, V., Anand, A., & Song, H. (2017). Future of Retailer Profitability: An Organizing Framework. *Journal of Retailing*, 93(1), 96–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2016.11.003
- Kumar, V., Anand, A., & Song, H. (2017). Future of Retailer Profitability: An Organizing Framework. *Journal of Retailing*, 93(1), 96–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2016.11.003
- Lawless, M. W., & Finch, L. K. (1989). Choice and determinism: A test of Hrebiniak and Joyce's framework on strategy-environment fit. *Strategic Management Journal*, 10(4), 351–365. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250100405
- Lee, C.-S. (2001). An analytical framework for evaluating e-commerce business models and strategies. *Internet Research Iss Managerial Finance Iss Logistics Information Management*, 11(12), 349–359. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/10662240110402803
- Lee, J., & Miller, D. (1996). Strategy, Environment and Performance in Two Technological Contexts: Contingency Theory in Korea. *Organization Studies*, *17*(5), 729–750. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/017084069601700502
- Lee, J., & Miller, D. (1996). Strategy, Environment and Performance in Two Technological Contexts: Contingency Theory in Korea. *Organization Studies*, *17*(5), 729–750. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/017084069601700502
- Lee, R. P., & Grewal, R. (2004). Strategic Responses to New Technologies and Their Impact on Firm Performance. *Journal of Marketing*, 68(4), 157–171. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/30162023
- Leitner, K.-H., Güldenberg, S., Leitner, K.-H., & Güldenberg, S. (2010). Generic strategies and firm performance in SMEs: a longitudinal study of Austrian SMEs. *Small Business Economics Small*, 35(2–Special Issue: Gazelles, Growth Processes, and Gibrat's Law), 169–189. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40802534
- Levary, R. ;, & Mathieu, R. G. (2000). Hybrid retail: Integrating e-commerce and physical stores. *Industrial Management*, 42(6). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/211632985/fulltextPDF/A0A7027E3E14422FPQ/1?accountid= 8144
- Levin, A. M., Levin, I. P., & Weller, J. A. (2005). A MULTI-ATTRIBUTE ANALYSIS OF PREFERENCES FOR ONLINE AND OFFLINE SHOPPING: DIFFERENCES ACROSS PRODUCTS, CONSUMERS, AND SHOPPING STAGES. *Journal of Electronic Commerce Research*, 6(4). Retrieved from
- http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.117.4158&rep=rep1&type=pdf Levinthal, D. A. (1991). Organizational Adaptation and Environmental Selection-Interrelated Processes
- of Change. *Organization Science*, 2(1), 140–145. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.2.1.140 Lewin, A. Y., & Volberda, H. W. (1999). Prolegomena on Coevolution: A Framework for Research on
- Lewin, A. Y., & Volberda, H. W. (1999). Prolegomena on Coevolution: A Framework for Research on Strategy and New Prolegomena on Coevolution: A Framework for Research on Strategy and New Organizational Forms. *Source: Organization Science*, *10*(5), 519–534. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2640315
- Lewis, P., & Thomas, H. (1990). The Linkage between Strategy, Strategic Groups, and Performance in the U.K. Retail Grocery Industry. *Strategic Management Journal*, *11*(5), 385–397. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/2486631.pdf
- Luo, Y., & Zhao, H. (2004). Corporate link and competitive strategy in multinational enterprises: a perspective from subsidiaries seeking host market penetration. *Journal of International Management*, 10(1), 77–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intman.2003.12.006
- Luoma, M. A. (2015). Revisiting the strategy-performance linkage: An application of an empirically derived typology of strategy content areas. *Management Decision Journal of Strategy and Management Iss*, *53*(5), 1083–1106. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/MD-10-2014-0593

- Luoma, M. A. (2015). Revisiting the strategy-performance linkage: An application of an empirically derived typology of strategy content areas. *Management Decision Journal of Strategy and Management Iss*, *53*(5), 1083–1106. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/MD-10-2014-0593
- Majukwa, D., & Haddud, A. (2016). Operations management impact on achieving strategic fit: A case from the retail sector in Zimbabwe. *Cogent Business & Management*, *3*. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/23311975.2016.1189478?needAccess=true
- María, ☆, Ruiz-Ortega, J., & García-Villaverde, P. M. (2008). Capabilities and competitive tactics influences on performance: Implications of the moment of entry. *Journal of Business Research*, 61, 332–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2007.07.029
- Matsuno, K., & Mentzer, J. T. (2000). The Effects of Strategy Type on the Market Orientation-Performance Relationship. *Journal of Marketing*, 64(4), 1–16. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3203474
- Matsuno, K., & Mentzer, J. T. (2000). The Effects of Strategy Type on the Market Orientation-Performance Relationship. *Journal of Marketing*, 64(4), 1–16. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3203474
- Matsuno, K., & Mentzer, J. T. (2000). The Effects of Strategy Type on the Market Orientation-Performance Relationship. *Journal of Marketing*, 64(4), 1–16. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3203474
- McCann, J. E. (1982). Review Strategies for Change: Logical Incrementalism by James Brian Quinn. *Academy of Management*, 7(2), 324–325. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/257320.pdf
- McCormick, H., Cartwright, J., Perry, P., Barnes, L., Lynch, S., & Ball, G. (2014). Fashion retailing past, present and future. *Textile Progress*, 46(3), 227–321. Retrieved from http://www-tandfonline-com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/doi/pdf/10.1080/00405167.2014.973247?needAccess=true
- Mcdowell Mudambi, S. (1994). A Topology of Strategic Choice in Retailing. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management*, 22(4), 32–40. https://doi.org/10.1108/09590559410062690
- Mcgee, J. E., & Peterson, M. (2000). Toward the development of measures of distinctive competencies among small independent retailers. *Journal of Small Business Management*, *38*(2). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/220957499/fulltextPDF/76C4763E878D4BE7PQ/1?accountid= 8144
- McGrath, R. G. (n.d.). Beyond Contingency: From Structure to Structuring in the Design of the Contemporary Organization. In *The SAGE Handbook of Organization Studies* (pp. 577–597). 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom : SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608030.n20
- McKee, D. O., Rajan Varadarajan, P., & Pride, W. M. (1989). Strategic Adaptability and Firm Performance: A Market-Contingent Perspective Strategic Adaptability and Firm Contingent Perspective. *Source: Journal of Marketing Journal of Marketing This*, 53(3), 21–35. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/1251340
- Megicks, P. (2007). Levels of strategy and performance in UK small retail businesses. *Management Decision*, 45(3), 484–502. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251740710745098
- Megicks, P. (2007). Levels of strategy and performance in UK small retail businesses. *Management Decision*, 45(3), 484–502. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251740710745098
- Megicks, P. (2007). Levels of strategy and performance in UK small retail businesses. *Management Decision*, 45(3), 484–502. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251740710745098
- Megicks, P. (2007). Levels of strategy and performance in UK small retail businesses. *Management Decision*, 45(3), 484–502. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251740710745098
- Meijaard, J., Brand, M. J., & Mosselman, M. (2005). Organizational Structure and Performance in Dutch Small Firms. Small Business Economics, 25(1–Special Issue on: Organizational Determinants of Small Business Performance), 83–96. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40229384

- Mellahi, K., & Johnson, M. (2000). Management Decision. Management Decision Journal of Services Marketing Iss Strategic Direction, 38(4), 445–452. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00251740010373458
- Merrilees, B. (2001). Do traditional strategic concepts apply in the E-marketing context? *Bill Journal of Business Strategies Fall*, 18(2). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/204414389/fulltextPDF/2AE9640FDD514D8APQ/1?accountid =8144
- Merrilees, B. (2001). Do traditional strategic concepts apply in the E-marketing context? *Bill Journal of Business Strategies Fall*, 18(2). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/204414389/fulltextPDF/2AE9640FDD514D8APQ/1?accountid =8144
- Merrilees, B. (2001). Do traditional strategic concepts apply in the E-marketing context? *Bill Journal of Business Strategies Fall*, 18(2). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/204414389/fulltextPDF/2AE9640FDD514D8APQ/1?accountid =8144
- Meyer, A. D., Brooks, G. R., & Goes, J. B. (1990). Environmental Jolts and Industry Revolutions: Organizational Responses to Discontinuous. *Strategic Management Journal*, *11*(Corporate Entrepreneurship), 93–110. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2486672
- Miles, R. E., Snow, C. C., Meyer, A. D., & Coleman, H. J. (1978). Organizational Strategy, Structure, and Process Organizational Strategy, Structure, and Process. *The Academy of Management Review*, 3(3), 546–562. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/257544
- Miles, R. E., Snow, C. C., Meyer, A. D., & Coleman, H. J. (1978). Organizational Strategy, Structure, and Process Organizational Strategy, Structure, and Process. *The Academy of Management Review*, 3(3), 546–562. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/257544
- Miller, D. (1982). EVOLUTION AND REVOLUTION: A QUANTUM VIEW OF STRUCTURAL CHANGE IN ORGANIZATIONS. *Journal of Management Studies*, *19*(2), 131–151. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6486.1982.tb00064.x
- Miller, D. (1992). ENVIRONMENTAL FIT VERSUS INTERNAL FIT*. *ORGANIZATION SCIENCE*, 3(2). Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/2635257.pdf
- Miller, D., & Friesen, P. H. (1978). Archetypes of strategy formulation. *Management Science*, 24(9 (ABI/INFORM Collection)), 921. Retrieved from
 - http://search.proquest.com/docview/205825223?OpenUrlRefId=info:xri/sid:primo&accountid=8144
- Miller, D., & Friesen, P. H. (1982). Structural Change and Performance: Quantum versus Piecemeal-Incremental Approaches. *Source: The Academy of Management Journal*, 25(4), 867–892. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/256104
- Min, S., & Wolfinbarger, M. (2005). Market share, profit margin, and marketing efficiency of early movers, bricks and clicks, and specialists in e-commerce. *Journal of Business Research*, 58(8), 1030–1039. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2004.02.005
- Min, S., & Wolfinbarger, M. (2005). Market share, profit margin, and marketing efficiency of early movers, bricks and clicks, and specialists in e-commerce. *Journal of Business Research*, 58, 1030– 1039. Retrieved from http://ac.els-cdn.com/S0148296304000906/1-s2.0-S0148296304000906main.pdf?_tid=230155d8-2685-11e7-9e7b-00000aacb360&acdnat=1492774071 cf924ddd8cc2299c560563fcc5f69c9c
- Moore, M. (2005). Towards a confirmatory model of retail strategy types: an empirical test of Miles and Snow. Journal of Business Research, 58, 696–704. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Marguerite_Moore/publication/222785514_Towards_a_Confir matory_Model_of_Retail_Strategy_Types_An_Empirical_Test_of_Miles_and_Snow/links/02e7e53 3717fec2f5f000000/Towards-a-Confirmatory-Model-of-Retail-Strategy-Types-An-E
- Moore, M. (2005). Towards a confirmatory model of retail strategy types: an empirical test of miles and snow. *Journal of Business Research*, *58*, 696–706. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2003.09.004

- Moore, M. (2005). Towards a confirmatory model of retail strategy types: an empirical test of Miles and Snow. *Journal of Business Research*, *58*, 696–704. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Marguerite_Moore/publication/222785514_Towards_a_Confir matory_Model_of_Retail_Strategy_Types_An_Empirical_Test_of_Miles_and_Snow/links/02e7e53 3717fec2f5f000000/Towards-a-Confirmatory-Model-of-Retail-Strategy-Types-An-E
- Moore, M., & Fairhurst, A. (1108). Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management: An International Journal Marketing capabilities and firm performance in fashion retailing. Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management: An International Journal Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management: An International Journal Iss European Journal of Marketing, 7(7), 386–397. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/13612020310496976
- Morgan, R. E., & Strong, C. A. (2003). Business performance and dimensions of strategic orientation. *Journal of Business Research*, *56*, 163–176. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com/S0148296301002181/1-s2.0-S0148296301002181-main.pdf?_tid=704cac44-2f17-11e7be9e-00000aacb35e&acdnat=1493716517_3e93f1b0b37ca7c4084a300aded8f24e
- MSEE, A. J. (2013). STRATEGIES ADOPTED BY SMALL AND MEDIUM ENTERPRISES IN NAIROBI KENYA TO IMPROVE PERFORMANCE. Retrieved from http://chss.uonbi.ac.ke/sites/default/files/chss/ASEKA FINAL PROJECT.pdf
- Nandakumar, M. K., Ghobadian, A., & O'Regan, N. (2010). Business-level strategy and performance: The moderating effects of environment and structure. *Management Decision The TQM Magazine Iss Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 48(6), 907–939. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011053460
- Nandakumar, M. K., Ghobadian, A., & O'Regan, N. (2010). Business-level strategy and performance: The moderating effects of environment and structure. *Management Decision The TQM Magazine Iss Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 48(6), 907–939. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011053460
- Nelson, A. J., & Leon, A. (2012). Bricks and Clicks: Rethinking Retail Real Estate in the E-commerce Era. *RREEF REAL ESTATE*. Retrieved from www.rreef.com
- Neslin, S. A., Shankar, V., Grewal, D., Leghorn, R., Shankar, V., Teerling, M. L., & Thomas, J. S. (2006). Key Issues in Multichannel Customer Management: Current Knowledge and Future Directions. Verhoef Journal of Service Research, 9(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intmar.2008.10.005
- Nikolaeva, R. (2006). International Journal of Retail & amp; Distribution Management E-commerce adoption in the retail sector: empirical insights. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management International Journal of Retail & amp Distribution Management Iss Logistics Information Management*, 34(12), 369–387. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/09590550610660288
- Olson, E. M., Slater, S. F., Tomas, G., & Hult, M. (2005). The Performance Implications of Fit among Business Strategy, Marketing Organization Structure, and Strategic Behavior. *Source: Journal of Marketing Journal of Marketing This*, 69(3), 49–65. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/30162056
- Oyedijo, A. (2012). Strategic Agility and Competitive Performance in the Nigerian Telecommunication Industry: An Empirical Investigation. *American International Journal of Contemporary Research*, 2(3). Retrieved from http://aijcrnet.com/journals/Vol_2_No_3_March_2012/26.pdf
- Parnell, J. A. (2010). Strategic clarity, business strategy and performance. *Journal of Strategy and Management*, 3(4), 304–324. https://doi.org/10.1108/17554251011092683
- Parnell, J. A. (2011). Strategic capabilities, competitive strategy, and performance among retailers in Argentina, Peru and the United States. *Management Decision*, 49(1), 139–155. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741111094482
- Parnell, J. A. (2011). Strategic capabilities, competitive strategy, and performance among retailers in Argentina, Peru and the United States. *Management Decision*, 49(1), 139–155. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741111094482

- Parnell, J. A. (2013). Uncertainty, Generic Strategy, Strategic Clarity, and Performance of Retail SMEs in Peru, Argentina, and the United States. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 51(2), 215–234. https://doi.org/10.1111/jsbm.12010
- Parnell, J. A., & Wright, P. (1993). Generic Strategy and Performance: an Empirical Test of the Miles and Snow Typology. *British Journal of Management*, 4(1), 29–36. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8551.1993.tb00159.x
- Parnell, J. A., & Wright, P. (1993). Generic Strategy and Performance: an Empirical Test of the Miles and Snow Typology. *British Journal of Management*, *4*(1), 29–36. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8551.1993.tb00159.x
- Pentina, I., Pelton, L. E., & Hasty, R. W. (2009). Performance Implications of Online Entry Timing by Store-Based Retailers: A Longitudinal Investigation. *Journal of Retailing*, 85(2), 177–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2009.04.001
- Perez, C. (2010). Technological revolutions and techno-economic paradigms. Cambridge Journal of Economics Cambridge Journal of Economics Cambridge, 34(1), 185–202. https://doi.org/10.1093/cje/bep051
- Perez, C. (2010). Technological revolutions and techno-economic paradigms. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, *34*(1), 185–202. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/24232030.pdf
- Pérez-Nordtvedt, L., Payne, G. T., Short, J. C., Kedia, B. L., Perez-Nordtvedt, L., & Wang Ciber, R. (2008). An Entrainment-Based Model of Temporal Organizational Fit, Misfit, and Performance. *Organization Science*, 19(5), 785–801. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/25146217
- Pertusa-ortega, E. M., Claver-cortés, E., & Molina-azorín, J. F. (1998). Strategy, structure, environment and performance in Spanish firms. *EuroMed Journal of Business Management Decision Iss Journal* of Workplace Learning, 3(2), 223–239. https://doi.org/10.1108/14502190810891245
- Pertusa-Ortega, E. M., Molina-Azorín, J. F., & Claver-Cortés, E. (2010). Competitive strategy, structure and firm performance A comparison of the resource-based view and the contingency approach. *Management Decision*, 48(8), 1282–1303. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011076799
- Pertusa-Ortega, E. M., Molina-Azorín, J. F., & Claver-Cortés, E. (2010). Competitive strategy, structure and firm performance A comparison of the resource-based view and the contingency approach. *Management Decision*, 48(8), 0025–1747. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011076799
- Pertusa-Ortega, E. M., Molina-Azorín, J. F., & Claver-Cortés, E. (2010). Competitive strategy, structure and firm performance A comparison of the resource-based view and the contingency approach. *Management Decision*, 48(8), 0025–1747. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011076799
- Pertusa-Ortega, E. M., Molina-Azorín, J. F., & Claver-Cortés, E. (2010). Competitive strategy, structure and firm performance A comparison of the resource-based view and the contingency approach. *Management Decision*, 48(8), 1282–1303. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011076799
- Pertusa-Ortega, E. M., Molina-Azorín, J. F., & Claver-Cortés, E. (2010). Management Decision. Management Decision, 48(2), 1282–1303. https://doi.org/10.1108/00251741011076799
- Reed, M. (n.d.). Organizational Theorizing: A Historically Contested Terrain. In *The SAGE Handbook of Organization Studies* (pp. 19–54). 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom : SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608030.n2
- Reger, R. K., Duhaime, I. M., & Stimpert, J. L. (1992). Deregulation, Strategic Choice, Risk and Financial Performance. *Strategic Management Journal Strategic Management Journal*, 13(3), 189– 204. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2486384
- Rosen, K. T., & Howard, A. L. (2000). E-retail: Gold rush or fool's gold? *California Management Review*, 42(3), 72–100. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/216129227/fulltextPDF/4BB448A2453F4CA DPQ/1?accountid=8144
- Sabherwal, R., & Chan, Y. E. (2001). Alignment Between Business and IS Strategies: A Study of Prospectors, Analyzers, and Defenders. *Information Systems Research*, *12*(1), 11–33. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/23011098.pdf

- Sadeghi, D. (2011). Alignment of organizational change strategies and its relationship with increasing organizations' performance. In *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences Procedia -Social and Behavioural Sciences* (Vol. 20, pp. 1099–1107). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.08.119
- Santos, F. M., & Eisenhardt, K. M. (2005). Organizational Boundaries and Theories of Organization. Organization Science, 16(5 Frontiers of Organization Science), 491–508. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/25145988
- Schindehutte, M., & Morris, M. H. (2001). Understanding strategic adaptation in small firms. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, 7(3), 84–107. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/EUM000000005532
- Schumpeter, J. A. (1911). *The Theory of Economic Development*. (1961) New York: Oxford University Press.
- Segev, E. (1987). Strategy, Strategy-Making, and Performance in a Business Game. *Strategic Management Journal Strategic Management Journal*, 8(6), 565–577. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2486041
- Siggelkow, N. (2001). CHANGE IN THE PRESENCE OF FIT: THE RISE, THE FALL, AND THE RENAISSANCE OF LIZ CLAIBORNE. *Academy of Management Journal*, 44(4), 838–857. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org.zorac.aub.aau.dk/stable/pdf/3069418.pdf
- Siggelkow, N. (2002). Evolution toward Fit. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 47(1), 125–159. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org.zorac.aub.aau.dk/stable/pdf/3094893.pdf
- Singh, N., & Sumit Kundu, S. (n.d.). Explaining the Growth of E-Commerce Corporations (ECCs): An Extension and Application of the Eclectic Paradigm. Retrieved from http://download.springer.com/static/pdf/184/art%253A10.1057%252Fpalgrave.jibs.8491039.pdf?ori ginUrl=http%3A%2F%2Flink.springer.com%2Farticle%2F10.1057%2Fpalgrave.jibs.8491039&tok en2=exp=1489070056~acl=%2Fstatic%2Fpdf%2F184%2Fart%25253A10.1057%25252Fpalgra
- Slater, S. F., & Narver, J. C. (1993). Product-market Strategy and Performance: An Analysis of the Miles and Snow Strategy Types. *European Journal of Marketing*, 27(4), 33–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/03090569310045870
- Slater, S. F., & Narver, J. C. (1993). Product-market Strategy and Performance: An Analysis of the Miles and Snow Strategy Types. *European Journal of Marketing*, 27(4), 33–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/03090569310045870
- Slater, S. F., & Narver, J. C. (1993). Product-market Strategy and Performance: An Analysis of the Miles and Snow Strategy Types. *European Journal of Marketing*, 27(4), 33–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/03090569310045870
- Smith, K. G., Guthrie, J. P., & Chen, M.-J. (1989). Strategy, Size and Performance. *Organization Studies*, *10*(1), 063–081. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/017084068901000104
- Snow, C. C., & Hrebiniak, L. G. (1980). Strategy, Distinctive Competence, and Organizational Performance. Administrative Science Quarterly, 25(2), 317–336. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2392457
- Snow, C. C., & Hrebiniak, L. G. (1980). Strategy, Distinctive Competence, and Organizational Performance. Administrative Science Quarterly, 25(2), 317–336. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2392457
- Suarez, F. F., & Oliva, R. (2005). Environmental change and organizational transformation. *Industrial* and Corporate Change, 14(6), 1017–1041. https://doi.org/10.1093/icc/dth078
- Tan, J., & Tan, D. (2005). Environment-strategy co-evolution and co-alignment: a staged model of Chinese SOEs under transition. *Strategic Management Journal*, 26(2), 141–157. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.437
- Tebbich, S., Griffin, A. S., Peschl, M. F., & Sterelny, K. (n.d.). From mechanisms to function: an integrated framework of animal innovation. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2015.0195
- Thompson, A. A., & A.J., S. I. (1993). *Strategic Management Concepts and Cases* (Fifth Edit). Homewood, Illinois: Richard D. Irwin, Inc.

- Tidd, J. (2001). Innovation management in context: environment, organization and performance. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, *3*(3), 169–183. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2370.00062
- Tokman, M., Richey, R. G., & Deitz, G. D. (2016). A Strategic Choice Theory Taxonomy of Retailers' Strategic Orientations. *Journal of Marketing Theory and Practice*, 24(2), 186–208. https://doi.org/10.1080/10696679.2016.1130553
- Turner, S. P. (n.d.). The Philosophy of the Social Sciences in Organizational Studies. In *The SAGE Handbook of Organization Studies* (pp. 409–424). 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom : SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848608030.n13
- Tyler, B. B. (2001). The complementarity of cooperative and technological competencies: a resourcebased perspective. *J. Eng. Technol. Manage*, *18*, 1–27. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/S092347480000031X/1-s2.0-S092347480000031Xmain.pdf?_tid=c69ff00c-0a68-11e7-aedc-00000aacb35d&acdnat=1489683258_8ea3fb7b21bf8e1f24e7bc856c211a1d
- Tyler, B. B. (2001). The complementarity of cooperative and technological competencies: a resourcebased perspective. *J. Eng. Technol. Manage*, *18*, 1–27. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/S092347480000031X/1-s2.0-S092347480000031Xmain.pdf?_tid=55bed146-0a68-11e7-94d8-00000aacb35e&acdnat=1489683069 189a1a2c48cff5dec2792ac627b491b9
- Tyler, B. B. (2001). The complementarity of cooperative and technological competencies: a resourcebased perspective. *Journal of Engineering and Technology Management*, *18*(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0923-4748(00)00031-X
- Van De Ven, A. H., & Poole, M. S. (1995). Explaining Development and Change in Organizations, 20(3), 510–540. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/258786
- Van de Ven, A. H., Ganco, M., & Hinings, C. R. (BOB). (2013). Returning to the Frontier of Contingency Theory of Organizational and Institutional Designs. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 7(1), 393–440. https://doi.org/10.1080/19416520.2013.774981
- Van de Ven, A. H., Ganco, M., & Hinings, C. R. (BOB). (2013). Returning to the Frontier of Contingency Theory of Organizational and Institutional Designs. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 7(1), 393–440. https://doi.org/10.1080/19416520.2013.774981
- Venkatraman, A. N., Camillus, J. C., & Camillus, J. C. (1984). Exploring the Concept of "Fit" in Strategic Management, *9*(3), 513–525.
- Venkatraman, N. (1989). STRATEGIC ORIENTATION OF BUSINESS ENTERPRISES: THE CONSTRUCT, DIMENSIONALITY, AND MEASUREMENT*. Source: Management Science MANAGEMENT SCIENCE, 35(8), 942–962. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2632149
- Venkatraman, N. (1989). Strategic Orientation Of Business Enterprises: The Construct, Dimensionality and Measurement. *Management Science*, 35(8), 942. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/213311819?OpenUrlRefId=info:xri/sid:primo&accountid=8144
- Venkatraman, N., & Prescott, J. E. (1990). Environment-strategy coalignment: An empirical test of its performance implications. *Strategic Management Journal*, 11(1), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250110102
- Volberda, H. W., Van Der Weerdt, N., Verwaal, E., Stienstra, M., & Verdu, A. J. (2012). Contingency Fit, Institutional Fit, and Firm Performance: A Metafit Approach to Organization–Environment Relationships. *Organization Science*, 23(4), 1040–1054. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1110.0687
- Vom Brocke, J., Simons, A., Niehaves, B., Niehaves, B., & Reimer, K. (2009). RECONSTRUCTING THE GIANT: ON THE IMPORTANCE OF RIGOUR IN DOCUMENTING THE LITERATURE SEARCH PROCESS. In *European Conference on Information Systems (ECIS) Procedeeings*. Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org/ecis2009
- Waclawski, J. (2002). Large-scale organizational change and performance: An empirical examination. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 13(3), 289–305. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.1032

- Weltevreden, J. W. J., & Boschma, R. A. (2008). Internet strategies and performance of Dutch retailers. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, *15*, 163–178. Retrieved from http://ac.elscdn.com/S0969698907000616/1-s2.0-S0969698907000616-main.pdf?_tid=aef8537a-3b98-11e7-83ec-00000aacb361&acdnat=1495091441_0897787ddaa15a8a5cf1225087b4d6f6
- Weltevreden, J. W. J., Atzema, O. A. L. C., & Boschma, R. A. (2005). The adoption of the internet by retailers: A new typology of strategies. *Journal of Urban Technology*, *12*(3), 59–87. https://doi.org/10.1080/10630730500417281
- Williams, B. L. (2005). MODELS OF ORGANIZATIONAL CHANGE AND DEVELOPMENT. *Futurics*, 29(3/4), 1–22. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/219811368/fulltextPDF/3C4386BE99AD4322 PQ/1?accountid=8144
- Woodside, A. G., Sullivan, D. P., & Trappey III, R. J. (1999). Assessing Relationships among Strategic Types, Distinctive Marketing Competencies, and Organizational Performance. *Journal of Business Research*, 45, 135–146. Retrieved from http://www.archwoodside.com/wpcontent/uploads/2015/09/Woodside-Sullivan-Trappey-Marketing-competency-paper-JBR.pdf
- Woodside, A. G., Sullivan, D. P., & Trappey, R. J. (1999). Assessing Relationships among Strategic
 Types, Distinctive Marketing Competencies, and Organizational Performance. *Journal of Business Research*, 45(2), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0148-2963(97)00232-4
- Worzala Anne M McCarthy Tim Dixon Andrew Marston, E. M., Worzala Anne M McCarthy Tim Dixon Andrew, E. M., Worzala, E. M., McCarthy, A. M., Dixon, T., & Marston, A. (2002). Journal of Property Investment & amp; Finance E-commerce and retail property in the UK and USA Ecommerce and retail property in the UK and USA E-commerce and retail in the UK and USA. *Journal of Property Investment & Finance Logistics Information Management An International Journal Iss Journal of Property Investment & Finance*, 20(2), 142–158. https://doi.org/10.1108/14635780210420034
- Wrigley, N., & Currah, A. (2006). Globalizing retail and the "new e-conomy": The organizational challenge of e-commerce for the retail TNCs. *Geoforum*, 37, 340–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2005.06.003
- Wu, F., Mahajan, V., & Balasubramanian, S. (2003). An Analysis of E-Business Adoption and its Impact on Business Performance. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 31(4), 425–447. https://doi.org/10.1177/0092070303255379
- Wu, J., & Li, Y. (2016). Understanding the online channel extension of traditional retailers: Onlineoffline and online-prototypical congruence. SHS Web of Conferences, 24(1004). https://doi.org/10.1051/shsconf/20162401004
- Yan, R., & Bhatnagar, A. (2008). Product choice strategy for online retailers. *International Journal of E-Business Research*, 4(1). Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/222255486/fulltextPDF/B8FBAB6DCF7647F5PQ/1?accountid =8144
- Yan, R., & Ghose, S. (2010). Forecast information and traditional retailer performance in a dual-channel competitive market. *Journal of Business Research*, 63, 77–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2009.02.017
- Zahra, S. A., & Covin, J. G. (1993). Business Strategy, Technology Policy and Firm Performance. Strategic Management Journal, 14(6), 451–478. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/2486755.pdf
- Zajac, E. J., & Shortell, S. M. (1989). Changing generic strategies: Likelihood, direction, and performance implications. *Strategic Management Journal*, *10*(5), 413–430. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.4250100503
- Zajac, E. J., Kraatz, M. S., Bresser, R. K. F., Zajac1, E. J., Kraatz2, M. S., Bresser3 ', R. K. F., & Kellogg, J. L. (2000). Modeling the Dynamics of Strategic Fit: A Normative Approach to Strategic Change. *Strategic Management Journal*, 21(21), 429–453. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3094237

List of Appendices





Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2017 ranking





Employees (basic level) in category G (Wholesale and retail trade) in 2015	-15 years	16-19 years	20-24 years	25-29 years
All Denmark	6304	55403	45731	23719
Region Hovedstaden	2054	16906	16488	8659
Region Sjælland	865	8528	5105	2519
Region Syddanmark	1266	11867	8575	4588
Region Midtjylland	1535	12686	10900	5723
Region Nordjylland	584	5416	4662	2230

Employees (basic level)	-15	16-19	20-24	25-29
Region Nordjylland (2015)	years	years	years	years
A Agriculture, forestry and fishing	27	392	481	305
B Mining and quarrying	0	0	4	4
C Manufacturing	193	727	1587	1940
D Electricity, gas, steam and air conditioning supply	1	1	10	17
E Water supply, sewerage and waste management	0	5	13	41
F Construction	23	512	1306	1236
G Wholesale and retail trade	584	5416	4662	2230
H Transportation	7	87	464	262
I Accommodation and food service activities	96	827	1457	487
J Publishing, telecommunications, IT and information service activities	88	130	326	294
K Financial and insurance	17	31	118	79
L Real estate activities	6	54	107	94
M Consultancy, scientific research and development, advertising and other business services	13	42	141	160
N Travel agent, cleaning, and other operationel services	16	122	704	449
O Public administration, defence and compulsory social security	2	112	858	841
P Education	40	63	393	269
Q Human health activities and rezidential care	19	359	2041	1633
R Arts, entertainment and recreation activities	51	217	265	133
S Other service activities etc.	16	104	240	165

Number of employees by retail NACE category in 2015

- 471 Retail sale in non-specialized stores
- 473 Retail sale of automotive fuel in specialized stores;
- 475Retail sale of other household equipment in specialized stores
- 477 Retail sale of other goods in specialized stores
- 479 Retail trade not in stores, stalls or markets

472 Retail of sale of food, beverages and tobacco in specialized stores
 474Retail sale of information and communication equipment
 476 Retail sale of cultural and recreation goods in specialized stores
 478 Retail sale via stalls and markets







Appendix II – Figures about retailers in Northern Jutland

471

	Years	Strategy	Number of employees CVR (VAT) no.	, positive	Average of net profit in the last two years	Average of net profit per employee 2014- 2016 (1000 kr.)	, positive	-
Years	1							
Strategy	-0,430514034	1						
Number of employees CVR (VAT) no.	-0,52790958	0	1					
Negative, positive	0,581890809	-0,632455532	-0,707106781	1				
Average of net profit in the last two years	0,057583492	-0,315111885	-0,583166345	0,803253	1			
Average of net profit per employee 2014-2016 (1000 kr.)	-0,064059925	-0,360634944	-0,558605569	0,635761	0,778887546	1		
Negative, positive ROA	0,652123599	-0,447213595	-0,3333333333	0,707107	0,466303934	-0,054136652	1	
Average ROA 2015-2016 (%)	0,119151619	-0,168944727	-0,306796022	0,61796	0,74844866	0,188453765	0,793623	1

472

	Years	Format	57	Number of employees	, positive	5,	Average of net profit per employee	Average Gross Profit 2015-2016	Negative , positive ROA	5
Years	1									
Format	0,420052	1								
Strategy	0,136887	0,73898843	1							
Number o	0,52113	0,28770733	0,4793648	1						
Negative,	-0,25042	0,2	0,2548236	0,331970001	1					
Average o	-0,21594	-0,10146057	0,0620999	0,266652942	0,5562	1				
Average o	-0,3697	-0,11008939	-0,062105	-0,27646219	0,286379	0,7069549	1			
Average G	0,093785	0,03981428	0,3554292	0,825738625	0,478291	0,5161107	-0,108839852	1		
Negative,	-0,36489	0,13483997	0,3779645	0,283497897	0,6742	0,3884116	0,228677176	0,39722969	1	
Average R	-0,46194	-0,28699463	-0,137402	-0,22254718	0,392271	0,8057185	0,923736781	0,03874192	0,3866	

							Average of net profit		Average of gross profit		
					Negative,	Average of	per	Average	per	Negative	Average
				Number of	positive net	net profit	employee	Gross Profit	employee	, positive	ROA 2015-
	Years	Format	Strategy	employees	profit	2014-2016	2014-2016	2015-2016	2015-2016	ROA	2016
Years	1										
Format	-0,83383	1									
Strategy	-0,64835	0,901155	1								
Number o	-0,03856	0,356235	0,572005	1							
Negative,	0,289631	0	0,231714	0,352654905	1						
Average o	-0,02972	0,063011	0,196397	0,161893418	0,86815025	1					
Average o	0,082869	-0,26005	-0,32085	-0,2991058	0,56064625	0,808717759	1				
Average G	0,162827	0,29005	0,56662	0,925158991	0,57472971	0,259494313	-0,2512625	1			
Average o	0,425548	0,049681	0,197485	0,063548785	0,60812816	0,221011612	-0,0114771	0,42938569	1		
Negative,	0,289631	0	0,231714	0,352654905	1	0,868150248	0,56064625	0,57472971	0,60812816	1	
Average R	0,677544	-0,47589	-0,32521	0,155182758	0,81974105	0,659668815	0,64614642	0,3520712	0,48088087	0,819741	1

	Years	Format	Strategy	-	Negative , positive net profit	net profit in	Average of net profit per employee 2014-2016	Negative , positive Gross profits	Average Gross Profit 2015- 2016	Average of gross profit per employe e 2015- 2016	Negative , positive ROA	Average ROA 2015- 2016
Years	1											
Format	-0,1821	1										
Strategy	-0,13025	0,837329	1									
Number o	-0,02996	0,124038	0,287093	1								
Negative,	0,174776	-0,17378	-0,0673	0,407028895	1							
Average o	0,231511	-0,29299	-0,30703	0,17398553	0,501897	1						
Average o	0,27396	-0,22733	-0,32731	0,010224393	0,433726	0,866098277	1					
Negative,	0,066282	-0,02334	0,251257	0,266649277	0,194003	-0,27619327	-0,3644451	1				
Average G	0,05391	-0,02439	0,15054	0,713805766	0,515352	0,390984211	0,05239429	0,32113	1			
Average o	0,100167	-0,13466	-0,02384	-0,056548671	0,331277	0,08250379	-0,0246796	0,549429	0,458726	1		
Negative,	0,135119	-0,17378	-0,04012	0,38544403	0,90389	0,265996488	0,14650183	0,356965	0,541198	0,482759	1	
Average R	0,174103	-0,32129	-0,27089	0,211768868	0,592756	0,370931562	0,33763077	0,214392	0,391677	0,412166	0,60942	1

	Years	Format	Strategy	employees		net profit 2014-2016	Average of net profit per employee 2014-2016	Average Gross Profit 2015-2016		, ,	
Years	1										
Format	-0,47221	1									
Strategy	-0,30217	0,966379	1								
Number o	0,047483	-0,64446	-0,63246	1							
Negative,	0,241546	0,471405	0,533333	-0,883789083	1						
Average o	0,503857	-0,27954	-0,20358	-0,366905957	0,67826634	1					
Average o	0,383461	-0,44929	-0,41701	-0,221103278	0,48795471	0,956163427	1				
Average G	-0,14068	-0,72683	-0,73938	0,82061646	-0,70251254	-0,03826689	0,1861419	1			
Average o	-0,38389	0,411918	0,361757	-0,764877172	0,51758742	0,20430114	0,2230181	-0,36104766	1		
Negative,	0,241546	0,471405	0,533333	-0,883789083	1	0,678266337	0,4879547	-0,70251254	0,517587416	1	
Average R	-0,09133	-0,17838	-0,22485	-0,22999689	0,42253692	0,778501141	0,8632355	0,25637001	0,335598662	0,422537	1

	Years	Format	Strategy	Number of	positive net	Average of net profits	Average of net profit	Negative , positive	Gross Profit	Average of gross profit		ROA 2015-
				employees	profit	2014-2016	per	Gross	2015-2016	per	ROA	2016
							employee	profits		employee		
ļļ							2014-2016			2015-2016		
Years	1											
Format	-0,04361	1										
Strategy	-0,10146	0,868125	1									
Number o	0,253675	0,109767	0,176015	1								
Negative,	0,069492	0,036054	0,147645	0,2960628	1							
Average o	0,01665	-0,00343	0,124284	0,4054961	0,42263863	1						
Average o	0,026694	0,069397	0,200871	0,1997026	0,625122236	0,6634788	1					
Negative,	-0,09979	0,104321	0,197333	0,2614519	0,172074596	0,0548655	-0,02046576	1				
Average G	0,181515	-0,03872	0,07169	0,7341368	0,289022871	0,7539202	0,378379198	0,234855	1			
Average o	-0,02636	-0,08655	0,036161	0,1222945	0,330210343	0,4646227	0,448710182	0,479414	0,54773621	1		
Negative,	-0,08115	0,012863	0,134295	0,3587894	0,652107167	0,3667061	0,509930101	0,396846	0,32744525	0,444445166	1	
Average R	0,021204	0,108045	0,178057	0,1815031	0,303020233	0,1601427	0,27450211	0,454951	0,18896888	0,320492128	0,3304	1

	Years	Format	Strategy	Number of employees	Negative , positive net profit	net profit	Average of net profit per employee 2014-2016	Negative, positive Gross profits	Average Gross Profit 2015- 2016	Average of gross profit per employe e 2015- 2016	Negative , positive ROA	Average ROA 2015- 2016
Years	1											
Format	-0,11942	1										
Strategy	-0,21909	0,893809	1									
Number o	0,219204	0,339886	0,400642	1								
Negative,	0,258581	0,100419	0,225409	0,56556648	1							
Average o	0,046093	0,116442	0,307228	0,581783851	0,488737	1						
Average o	0,147862	-0,01969	0,064207	0,427268735	0,664833	0,76348695	1					
Negative,	-0,18623	0,524778	0,56077	0,404816999	0,408491	0,33317559	0,512492595	1				
Average G	0,145211	0,315153	0,388219	0,942882462	0,536421	0,77388567	0,546916891	0,388824155	1			
Average o	-0,08408	0,177051	0,289378	0,590492012	0,599772	0,77028898	0,803618564	0,707059787	0,7218483	1		
Negative,	-0,02929	0,245276	0,416454	0,636129872	0,895591	0,52764997	0,629971022	0,605530071	0,6036277	0,721769	1	
Average R	-0,04959	0,354109	0,366992	0,292779944	0,474757	0,29940512	0,365705563	0,619357603	0,2989868	0,44807	0,438295	1

	No	12- Virtua	strat	tegy								
	Yes		No		No	Do you have a registered domain?	No Yes	1 - Passive st 2 - Proactive		/		
					Under construct ion	3 - Developing strategy						
Do you have		Do you sell your		Do you have a	Yes	Do you have information about the	Limited informatio	3 - Developi	ng strate;	gy		
physical		products online?		website?		company on your website?	Extensive informatio	, Do you	No, none	4 - Billboar	d strategy	
outlets?								have also information about your	Limited	Do you provide	None, or limited	5 - Brochure strategy
								products?		additional services?	Extensive	6 - Service strategy
									Extensive	7 - Catalog	ue strategy	/
			Yes	Does your website	No similarity	8 - Export stra	tegy	-	•	•		
				resemble physical	Strong similarity	9 - Mirror stra	tegy					
				channels?	Relative similarity	Do your physi outlets have		1	.0 - Anti-r	mirror strate	BY	
						limited function (e.g. only for	ons ^{No}	1	1 - Syner	gy strategy		

Appendix III – About methodology and research methods

	Pr	e-Internet str	rategies		Informatio	n strategies		Online sales strategies					
Criterion	Passive strategy	Proactive strategy	Developing strategy	Billboard strategy	Brochure strategy	Catalogue strategy	Service strategy	Export strategy	Mirror strategy	Synergy strategy	Anti- mirror strategy	Virtual strategy	
1. Registered domain	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
2. Own website	-	No	Under construction	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
 Company information 	-	-	Limited	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	
 Product information 	-	-	None	None	Limited	Extensive	Limited/ Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	Extensive	
 Synergies/ additional services 	-	-	None	None/ Limited	None/ Limited	None/ Limited	Extensive	None/ Limited	None/ Limited	Extensive	Extensive	Limited/ Extensive	
6. Online sales	-	-	-	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
7. Physical outlets	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	
 Website resembles physical channel(s) 	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	No similarity	Strong similarity	Similarity	Similarity	-	
 Physical outlets have limited functions 	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	-	

Appendix IV – **About theoretical background and hypothesis**